## Western University Scholarship@Western

Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository

8-17-2022 2:00 PM

# An Integrative Study of the Effect of Early Learning with Touchscreen Technologies Using SAMR Framework: A Metaanalysis and Systematic Review

Atefeh Taherian Kalati, The University of Western Ontario

Supervisor: Kim, Mi S., *The University of Western Ontario* A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Master of Arts degree in Education © Atefeh Taherian Kalati 2022

Follow this and additional works at: https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd

Part of the Early Childhood Education Commons, Educational Technology Commons, Elementary Education Commons, and the Language and Literacy Education Commons

#### **Recommended Citation**

Taherian Kalati, Atefeh, "An Integrative Study of the Effect of Early Learning with Touchscreen Technologies Using SAMR Framework: A Meta-analysis and Systematic Review" (2022). *Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository*. 8720. https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd/8720

This Dissertation/Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by Scholarship@Western. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository by an authorized administrator of Scholarship@Western. For more information, please contact wlswadmin@uwo.ca.

#### Abstract

Digital technologies have brought about a remarkable shift in early childhood learning. Among different technological devices, touchscreens have attracted special interest among young children given their intuitiveness and interactive features. However, the existing empirical findings regarding the effect of this technology on young children's learning are not consistent. Touchscreen technologies have been also postulated to have the potential for transforming learning experiences. However, there is a dearth of research explicating if the transformative potentials of touchscreens are benefited in early learning and examining the factors/conditions contributing to the improvement of young children's learning with touchscreens. To address these gaps in the literature, the present research was performed using an integrated format, consisting of an already published systematic review on the effect of touchscreens on early learning and a meta-analysis/systematic review. This research targeted four relevant objectives: 1) to provide comprehensive up-to-date evidence of the pooled effect of touchscreen technology on early childhood learning, 2) to investigate the effect of factors/conditions acting as potential moderators on young children's learning with touchscreens, 3) to provide an up-todate systematic review of how touchscreens are integrated into early childhood education based on the SAMR framework, and 4) to explore if the touchscreen integration levels (i.e., transformative and enhancement levels of SAMR) vary the effect of learning with these devices. The meta-analysis estimated the overall effect of touchscreen devices on the learning performance of 2- to 8-year-old children and examined the moderators of this effect, based on a total of 59 effect sizes derived from 57 empirical articles. The overall analysis was indicative of a significant touchscreen learning effect (d=0.48), demonstrating the beneficial effect of learning with touchscreens for young children. Furthermore, the moderator analysis revealed that learning domain, adult's feedback, and technology integration level significantly moderated the impact of touchscreens on early learning outcomes. Research implications give different stakeholders, such as instructional designers, educators, and teachers, insights into the impact of touchscreens on early learning under different conditions to benefit from these educational tools for improving early learning.

**Keywords:** Early learning, Early literacy, Touchscreens, SAMR model, Technology integration

#### **Summary for Lay Audience**

Digital technologies have remarkably shifted childhood environments and learning experiences. Among different technological devices, touchscreens have attracted special interest among young children because of their intuitiveness and interactive features. The present research consists of an already published systematic review (on the effect of touchscreens on early learning) and a meta-analysis/systematic review. This research targeted four relevant objectives: 1) to provide comprehensive up-to-date evidence of the pooled effect of touchscreen technology on early childhood learning, 2) to investigate the effect of factors/conditions acting as potential moderators on young children's learning with touchscreens, 3) to provide an up-to-date systematic review of how touchscreens are integrated into early childhood education based on the SAMR framework, and 4) to explore if the touchscreen integration levels (i.e., transformative and enhancement levels of SAMR) vary the effect of learning with these devices. The meta-analysis estimated the overall effect of touchscreen devices on the learning performance of 2- to 8-year-old children and examined the moderators of this effect, based on 59 effect sizes derived from 57 empirical articles. The overall analysis demonstrated the beneficial effect of learning with touchscreens for young children (d=0.48). Furthermore, the moderator analysis revealed that learning domain, adult's feedback, and technology integration level significantly affected children's learning with touchscreens. This research can give teachers/educators and policy makers insights into the impact of touchscreens on early childhood learning under different conditions.

#### **Co-Authorship Statement**

This integrated-article thesis consists of two research papers. Chapter three of this thesis has been published in the Education and Information Technologies journal, co-authored with my supervisor, Dr. Mi Song Kim. Furthermore, part of chapter three (systematic review paper) has been presented at the AERA Annual Meeting 2022. Chapters four to six will be submitted to the Computers & Education journal, co-authored with Dr. Mi Song Kim and Dr. Takumi Uchihara, assistant professor of Applied Linguistics at Waseda University. The metaanalysis study has been also submitted to the AERA Annual Meeting 2023. Dr. Mi Song Kim, the MA candidate's supervisor, designed the study and provided guidance and critical feedback for our data collection and analysis. I, as a student researcher, took the lead in data collection, analysis, and manuscript drafting. Dr. Takumi Uchihara consulted us with the data analysis part of the meta-analysis. Dr. Mi Song Kim and Dr. Takumi Uchihara fully support the inclusion of our manuscript as chapters for Atefeh Taherian Kalati's MA thesis.

#### Acknowledgments

First, I would like to express my immense gratitude to Dr. Mi Son Kim, my supervisor, who has patiently guided me throughout my research process, by her insightful comments, invaluable guidance, thoughtful suggestions, inspiration, and thorough support. It was a great pleasure and privilege to have her constant support, shared expertise, and deep insight throughout my Master's journey. Thanks also goes to Dr. Takumi, for his time and guidance on the data analysis process of this research.

I would also like to thank Dr. Immaculate Kizito Namukasa for taking the time to review and assist with this work by providing insightful comments.

My special and deepest thanks goes to my family, my very kind and supportive husband, Mahdi, and my little precious daughter, Parmis, for their continued and unfailing love, support, and understanding during my pursuit of Master's degree. I could not have completed this journey without their unconditional and inspirational love and support.

Abstractii
Summary for Lay Audienceiii
Co-authorship Statementiv
Acknowledgementsv
Table of Contentsvi
List of Tablesix
List of Figuresix
Chapter 11
1 Introduction1
1.1 Background and Context1
1.2 Touchscreen Technology in Early Childhood Education1
1.3 Technology Integration and SAMR Framework2
1.4 Research Objectives
1.5 Research Questions
1.6 Significance of the Study6
1.7 Thesis Format and Outline
Chapter 2
2 Literature Review
2.1 Early Learning and Literacy
2.2 Inconsistent Evidence: Two Sides of the Spectrum
2.3 Touchscreen and Early Learning10
2.4 SAMR Framework
2.5 Previous Meta-analysis14
Chapter 3
3 Systematic Review

### Table of Contents

3.1 Introduction	15
3.2 Literature Review	16
3.3 Method	
3.4 Findings	20
3.4.1 Trend of Research on Touchscreen Technology and Early Childhood	Learning 20
3.4.2 Effect and Factors of Touchscreen Technology on Early Learning	22
3.4.2.1 Literacy	22
3.4.2.2 Mathematics	24
3.4.2.3 Science	27
3.4.2.4 Arts	
3.4.2.5 Other Learning Areas	
3.5 Discussion	29
3.6 Limitations	
3.7 Conclusion	
3.8 References	
Chapter 4	41
4 Meta-analysis	41
4.1 Introduction	41
4.2 Database Search	41
4.3 Searching Strategy	43
4.4 Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria	43
4.5 Searching Process	44
4.6 Data Extraction and Coding Process	46
4.7 Data Analysis	51
4.7.1 Effect Size Calculation	51
4.7.2 Homogeneity Test	51
4.7.3 Publication Bias Test	

Chapter 5	55
5 Results	55
5.1 Overall Meta-analysis	55
5.1.1 Descriptive Analysis of the Included Studies	55
5.1.2 Pooled Effect Size	55
5.1.3 Homogeneity Analysis	55
5.1.4 Publication Bias Analysis	
5.2 Meta-analysis Research Question 1	
5.3 Meta-analysis Research Question 2	
5.3.1 Moderator Analysis	
5.4 Research Question 3	63
5.5 Research Question 4	67
Chapter 6	70
6 Discussion	70
6.1 Touchscreen Learning Effectiveness	
6.2 Moderators of Early Learning with Touchscreens	71
6.3 Touchscreen Integration Level Status	
6.4 Research Limitations an Recommendations	
6.5 Conclusion	
References	

### List of Tables

Table 1: Results of the Classic Fail-Safe	57
Table 2: Pooled Effect of Using Touchscreens on Early Learning	58
Table 3: Moderator Analyses of Early Learning with Touchscreens	61
Table 4: Moderating Effect of Touchscreens Integration Levels on Each of Learning	
Outcomes	68

# List of Figures

# Systematic Review

Figure 1: PRISMA Flow Chart of Study Selection Process
Meta-analysis
Figure 1: Substitution, Augmentation, Modification, and Redefinition (SAMR) model4
Figure 2: PRISMA Flow Chart of Study Selection Process
Figure 3: Distribution of Included Studies Based on their Publication Year53
Figure 4: Distribution of Included Studies Based on their Geographic Region
Figure 5: Distribution of Included Studies Based on their Sources
Figure 6: Distribution of Included Studies Based on the Investigated Learning Outcomes55
Figure 7: Forest Plot of Individual Effect Size
Figure 8: Funnel Plot of the Studies Investigating the Effect of Touchscreens on Early
Learning

#### Chapter 1

#### 1. Introduction

#### 1.1 Background & Context

Technologies have gained an undeniable role in twenty-first century education. Different technological tools and resources have induced great modifications in the way one learns and teaches (Yellend, 2006). The consideration of these shifts in education is a matter of significant importance, especially in early childhood learning, since the twenty-first century children are experiencing a fast-changing era of digital technologies and are growing up as digital natives. As stated by Bruns (2005), the emerging generations are 'no longer producers or consumers, publishers or audiences, but both at the same time' (p. 15). Regarding this, we can no longer suffice with the traditional models of education involving the transmission of knowledge in a lecture format with the students sitting in straight rows as the receivers of knowledge (Harrell & Bynum, 2018). This highlights the need for the reconsideration of the educational settings and approaches by integrating technologies into early educational settings to keep this young net generation engaged and improve their learning outcomes and experiences.

The need for consistent educational reform has been also clearly pointed out by John Dewey (1944), a prominent educational reformer and philosopher, asserting, "If we teach today as we taught yesterday, we rob our children of tomorrow" (p. 167). Consequently, if we are to prepare children for their future life and equip them with twenty-first century skills (i.e., critical thinking, communication, collaboration, and creativity), we should consider the pragmatic utilization of technologies in early childhood classrooms.

#### **1.2.** Touchscreen Technology in Early Childhood Education

Among various emerging technologies used by the current young generation of learners, touchscreens have gained wide popularity in early childhood settings given their extensive affordances and features (Holloway et al., 2013; Lovato & Waxman, 2016). The tactile interface of touchscreens enables young children to interactively engage with the contents/concepts on the screen through such simple actions as touching, swiping, and pinching (Lovato & Waxman, 2016), without any spatiotemporal constraints.

The increasing uptake of touchscreen technology in childhood educational environments has resulted in the implementation of a great number of studies examining the affordances and

impacts of these devices on childhood learning. These studies have reported a mixed set of findings regarding the effects of touchscreens on childhood education. The variability of research findings undermines the robustness of the learning effects of these devices (Xie et al., 2018) and makes the early childhood educators/teachers insecure or uncertain about integrating technologies into their pedagogical settings. Accordingly, there is a need to perform a study to provide a comprehensive overview by exploring the combined effect size of learning with touchscreens on early learning performance.

The variability in research findings is also indicative of the presence of potential moderating factors that can affect the outcome of learning with these devices. However, the majority of the research in early learning has been primarily concerned with the impact of touchscreen technology on learning, while failing to focus on the factors/conditions facilitating or debilitating learning with these technologies (Xie et al., 2018). To fill these gaps in the literature, in this research, I adopted a meta-analysis approach to provide up-to-date comprehensive evidence on the consistency of touchscreens' impact across a wider range of populations and interventions. This research design would also facilitate the exploration of the moderating effect of the factors/conditions potentially accounting for the success or failure of touchscreen-enhanced pedagogical attempts in early learning environments.

The research on the effect of technology on learning is usually focused on one of the two aims of either addressing the direct impact of technology-based instructions on student's learning outcomes, specifically their academic achievement in different subject areas (i.e., primary outcomes), such as literacy and mathematics, or targeting the influence of technologies on the pedagogical setting and learners' learning experience, like learners' engagement, motivation, or collaboration (i.e., secondary outcomes) (Doris et al., 2021). However, the present study investigates the impact of touchscreen technologies on both primary and secondary outcomes because they are complementary and of equal importance in improving students' learning performance.

#### **1.3 Technology Integration and SAMR Framework**

An important point that should be considered in educational technology is that "no technology has an impact on learning in its own right; rather, its impact depends on how it is used" (Clark & Luckin, 2013, p. 4). Accordingly, the availability and use of technology alone cannot enhance learners' achievement; rather, how a piece of technology is selected and integrated into the educational environments determines the outcome (Livingstone, 2012).

Regarding this, we need to focus on 'how' questions in addition to the 'what' questions since the sole presence of technology affordances does not guarantee their fulfillment unless we know how to leverage their learning benefits.

The incorporation of new technologies into the classroom settings requires the modification of current pedagogical approaches (Geer et al., 2017). The consolidation of technologies with learner-centered instructional approaches can allow for the creation of new learning opportunities that encourage authentic and active learning (Goodwin, 2012; Shuler et al., 2012). The significance of technologies lies in their potential to transfer children's learning experiences by allowing the teachers to do activities, which were not feasible in the absence of technologies (Murray & Olcese, 2011). Despite the growing use of touchscreens in early childhood pedagogy, the extent to which these devices have been used to enhance or transform young children's learning is not well understood yet (Crompton & Burke, 2020; Diemer et al., 2013).

Different frameworks have been developed so far to investigate the effective integration of technologies into educational settings. These frameworks include the Technological, Pedagogical, and Content Knowledge framework (TPACK; Koehler & Mishra, 2009), the Replacement, Amplification and Transformation (RAT, Hughes et al., 2006), the Technology Integration Matrix (Florida Center for Instructional Technology, 2013), and the framework of Substitution, Augmentation, Modification and Redefinition (SAMR; Puentedura, 2009).

Among these frameworks, the SAMR model was used in the present study because of its higher responsiveness to the research objectives (i.e., describing and categorizing the uses of technology for educational purposes). The SAMR framework has been proposed to be responsive to the evaluation of technology integration into educational settings (Arnold, 2019), especially mobile learning, which partly involves touchscreens (Fabian & Maclean, 2014; Pfaffe, 2017; Romrell et al., 2014; Woodruff & Wagner, 2019). Moreover, as acknowledged by Bernacki et al. (2020), this framework provides the educators with a different lens that facilitates the recognition of the benefits of learning with mobile technology, compared to learning with more traditional approaches. The SAMR model conforms to the constructivist approach as it considers learners' interaction with the technology-based activities and how their learning process/outcome is affected by the integrated technology (Tunjera, & Chigona, 2020). It is argued that the adoption of this model for technology integration allows the learners to construct their own learning based on their experiences during the learning process (Binangbang, 2020).

Drawing on the RAT and TPACK frameworks, the SAMR model allows for the categorization of the incorporated technology at four tiers, namely substitution, augmentation, modification, and redefinition, offered in order of their sophistication and transformative power (Puentedura, 2006, 2009, 2013). As displayed in Figure 1, technology is integrated at the first two levels of substitution and augmentation to enhance learning, while it is implemented at the two levels of modification and redefinition towards transforming learning. The substitution level is ascribed to a situation where technology only acts as a direct substitute and is utilized for a task that could be accomplished without the use of technology. On the other hand, redefinition refers to the learning conditions in which technology is employed for the creation of new opportunities that were previously inconceivable without technology (Puentedura, 2006).



#### Figure 1: Substitution, Augmentation, Modification, and Redefinition (SAMR) model

*Note*. Adapted from "The SAMR Model and the Technology Integration Matrix" by R. Winkelman, 2020, *Teaching and Learning with Technology, Technology Integration Models*.

According to the literature, the type of learning activities is a key factor in a technologybased pedagogical attempt (Dorris et al., 2021). Being recognized as an ideal framework for categorizing the type of technology-based activities, the SAMR model can be used as a helpful tool for achieving a better understanding of how a technology-based educational intervention might work better. However, despite the relevance and popularity of SAMR for the examination of technology use/integration in educational settings, there is a handful of studies using this framework for PK-12 levels, with no study specifically using this model for examining technology integration into early childhood environments.

Thus, the present study aims to fill the gap in the literature by covering both the 'what' and 'how' questions of early learning with touchscreens and using the SAMR framework to provide an overview of the trend of using touchscreens in early childhood learning research. Drawing on the SAMR framework, this study explores if touchscreens, in the context of early childhood education research, are used to transform learning or to enhance the existing learning activities as measured by different levels of this model. The included studies were explored to examine how the touchscreen-based learning experience fell within the substitution, augmentation, modification, and redefinition spectrum.

Moreover, the touchscreen integration level based on the SAMR model was used as the potential moderator of the effect of touchscreens on early learning. The exploration of SAMR levels as a potential moderator in the present meta-analysis can demonstrate the moderating effect of using touchscreens at each of the transformative and enhancement levels on young children's learning performance and provide us with an insight into the technology integration level that leads to more favorable outcomes in the context of early childhood education. While the results of the meta-analysis can address the 'what' question by providing objective evidence of the effect of touchscreens on early childhood learning, the integrated systematic review and the moderator analysis (as part of the meta-analysis) can cover the 'how' question by identifying the factors/conditions affecting young children's learning with touchscreens and examining them statistically.

#### **1.4 Research Objectives**

This integrated thesis targets four relevant objectives: 1) to provide comprehensive up-to-date evidence of the pooled effect of touchscreen technology on early childhood learning, 2) to investigate the effect of factors/conditions acting as potential moderators on young children's learning with touchscreens, 3) to provide an up-to-date systematic review of how touchscreens are integrated into early childhood education based on the SAMR framework, and 4) to explore if the touchscreen integration levels (i.e., transformative and enhancement levels of SAMR) vary the effect of learning with these devices.

#### **1.5 Research Questions**

Considering the research objectives, the questions that are addressed in this study are:

1. What is the overall effect of touchscreen technology use on early childhood learning?

2. Do any moderators affect early learning with touchscreens?

3. Within early childhood learning studies, what levels of the SAMR framework are the young learners engaged in when using touchscreens for educational purposes? Is there a trend regarding the levels of SAMR in specific subject areas?

4. Does the outcome of learning with touchscreens vary across different levels of touchscreen integration (i.e., SAMR levels) in different subject areas?

#### 1.6 Significance of the Study

This study carries several implications for different stakeholders, such as instructional designers, educators, and teachers, by giving them insights into the impact of touchscreens on early childhood learning under different conditions. The findings of this study can contribute to the policymakers and practitioners to make evidence-informed decisions in relation to the integration/use of touchscreen devices in early childhood education. Moreover, this study can lend visibility to the current trends of using touchscreen technologies in early childhood educational research. The analysis of early childhood research using touchscreens for educational purposes not only helps identify the gaps and trends in the recent evidence but also underpins and informs future research in the area. Moreover, by examining the potential moderating factors affecting young children's learning with touchscreens, this study can help different stakeholders develop a better understanding of the considerations required when aiming for establishing touchscreen technology-enhanced activities/environments. It can give teachers, educators, and policy makers an insight into how to use touchscreen technology to support an enriched flow of learning and enable innovative practices aiming at obtaining both improved learning outcomes and experiences for young learners.

#### **1.7 Thesis Format and Outline**

This dissertation takes an integrated article format. The article integrated into this dissertation is an already published paper in the form of a systematic review addressing the effect of touchscreens on early learning, as well as the factors/conditions accounting for the variability in obtaining the optimal learning outcomes during young children's learning with touchscreen devices. Accordingly, the integrated article can well serve as a comprehensive literature review for the current thesis since it depicts the trends of research on touchscreen technology and early childhood learning. Moreover, by giving an exhaustive summary of the

scholarly literature targeting the effect of touchscreen technology on early childhood learning and discussing their findings, the integrated article can provide a deeper understanding of the subject under study and address the 'how' questions. Last but not least, the integrated article serves as the basis for the identification of the moderating factors analyzed in the metaanalysis section of this thesis.

Regarding this, the present dissertation consists of a systematic review (i.e., the integrated article) and a meta-analysis/systematic review. To give a brief overview of the thesis outline, this section is followed by a literature review (Chapter 2) dealing with technologies and early childhood learning and briefly discussing the research addressing the SAMR model in the context of early childhood education, as well as the previous meta-analyses exploring the topic under study. The integrated paper is presented successively in Chapter 3 to both cover the literature about the learning impact of touchscreens and serve as a basis for the metaanalysis. The integrated study is presented in the form of an individual 'stand-alone' study, containing its different sections, including its own introduction, literature review, methodology, results, discussion, and reference list. Chapter 4 discusses the research methods adopted for the implementation of the meta-analysis by giving detailed information about the methodological framework, searching strategies, data extraction/screening process, and data analysis methods. Chapter 5 presents the results of the meta-analysis/systematic review based on the research questions. Chapter 6 discusses the findings of the meta-analysis/systematic review. This chapter also connects the two studies by reviewing and interpreting the findings of the integrated study and the current meta-analysis based on the broader literature. The major findings and conclusion of the study are addressed in Chapter 6. This chapter also includes the limitations and pedagogical implications of the study, as well as recommendations for future research.

#### Chapter 2

#### 2. Literature Review

#### 2.1 Early Learning and Literacy

Early childhood education, encompassing all forms of formal and informal education from birth through 8 years of age, is considered a critical building block of child development given its fundamental effect on a child's future accomplishments and success (UNESCO, n.d.). This education has a rich and complex background and long-established history. Over centuries, lots of philosophers, educators, and psychologists have targeted early learning with the aim of uncovering the pedagogical dynamics and strategies that can improve young children's learning (Cubelic, 2013). Accordingly, early childhood education has been affected by various perspectives throughout history.

The constructivist scholars' advocacy of shifting the instructional focus from teachers to learners has probably induced one of the largest effects on early childhood education by defying rote learning and memorization and encouraging active learning through meaning making, inquiry, and authentic activities. This emphasis on active learning can be well responded by technology since it can establish learning environments that are actively engaging for young learners through facilitating interactive and multimodal learning activities. The advocacy of the National Association for the Education of Young Children (NAEYC, 2012) for the intentional use of developmentally appropriate technology-based activities in early childhood education is a good proof to this claim. The NAEYC (2012) dismissed the emphasis on drilling/practice and the focus on isolated skill acquisition and rather encouraged the establishment of opportunities facilitating critical thinking and exploration and the inclusion of meaningful learning activities that are relevant, interactive, and hands-on. The introduction of technologies to educational settings was a major step toward achieving such goals. Technologies give the teacher the chance to create learnercentered environments and new learning opportunities tailored to students' learning styles and preferences (Lee et al., 2018). However, the use of technologies in early educational settings has been always subjected to debates and skepticism (Alper, 2011; Blackwell, 2013; House, 2012; Lindahl & Folkesson, 2012; Plowman & McPake, 2013).

#### 2.2 Inconsistent Evidence: Two Sides of the Spectrum

The opponents of using technologies in early childhood learning consider technology to be developmentally inappropriate for young children (Ahearne et al., 2016; Dauw, 2016; House, 2012) and believe that too much screen time can result in sensory overload (House, 2012; Lauricella et al., 2015; OECD, 2019), which, in turn, leads to poor concentration and attention difficulties (Cordes & Miller, 2000; House, 2012). Moreover, some other opponents point to the health issues, such as visual difficulties (Cordes & Miller, 2000) and muscular-skeletal injuries (Cordes & Miller, 2000; Plowman & Stephen, 2003), which might emerge as a result of overusing technology. The vulnerability of young children to inappropriate or violent contents and media messages (Cordes & Miller, 2000; Lieberman et al., 2009) that might lead to aggression and anti-social behaviors is another argument highlighted by those discouraging the use of technology for early learning (Anderson & Bushman, 2001; Cordes & Miller, 2000; Garrison & Christakis, 2012; Vijakkhana et al., 2015).

However, the proponents of using technology in early educational settings posit that technology can improve child learning if used in a thoughtful and developmentally appropriate manner (Blackwell, 2013; Blackwell et al., 2014; Lindahl & Folkesson, 2010; Parette et al., 2010; Plowman et al., 2011). It is argued that technology can enhance young children's engagement and motivation (Bird & Edwards, 2015; Burnett, 2010; Churches & Dickens, 2012; Lindahl & Folkesson, 2010; Molnar, 2013) and support the development of social skills through encouraging collaboration (Alper, 2011; Cicconi, 2014; Shifflet et al., 2012).

Moreover, the advocates of this side of the argument underscore the fundamental role of technologies in providing the educators/teachers with valuable tools to create learner-centered learning activities/environments (Blackwell, 2013). The high applicability of technologies in supporting children with special needs and disabilities is another advantage noted by the proponents of using technology in early educational settings (Cordes & Miller, 2000; Hutinger & Johanson, 2000; Muligan, 2003). In addition, it is argued that children's interaction and experiences with technologies can facilitate the development of the essential technology skills they require in their future careers (Hillman & Marshall, 2009; Rosen & Jaruszewicz, 2009).

The growing prevalence of digital technologies in our surroundings and the increasing uptake of these media by young children have made it implausible to think of education without technologies. We need to accept that technology is here and is going to stay in every aspect of our everyday life and educational experiences. Accordingly, there is a growing need for

shifting our focus from whether technology should be utilized in early educational settings to how it should be used and benefited in a way that can transform young children's learning experiences and outcomes and induce the most desirable effects (Ko & Chou, 2014; Parette et al., 2010; Rosen & Jaruszewicz, 2009). This urge for shifting the focus has directed the educators' and policymakers' attention to the question of how to best incorporate digital technologies into early childhood settings (Plowman et al., 2012).

Accordingly, these attempts have led to the development of recommendations on the thoughtful selection, use, and integration of technologies by attentively considering their features and design. For instance, the practitioners are suggested to take into account if a technology that is going to be integrated into pedagogical approaches encourages creativity, engagement, and curiosity, stimulates social interaction, and creates an authentic learning experience (McManis & Gennewig, 2012; NAEYC & the Fred Rogers Center, 2012; Plowman et al., 2012; Rosen & Jaruszewicz, 2009).

#### 2.3 Touchscreens and Early Learning

For years, educators/teachers have watched for emerging technologies to facilitate the enhancement and transformation of learning processes that allow for focusing on each student, enhancing their motivation and learning, and supporting the development of their 21st century skills (Geer et al., 2017). Touchscreens (e.g., iPads, tablets, and smartphones) as intuitive technologies have been identified to have the potential to significantly affect learning in K-12 settings (Johnson et al., 2014). The intuitive features of touchscreens have encouraged the increasing use of these devices for young children both at home and educational environments (Dunn et al., 2018; Flewitt et al., 2015; Marsh et al., 2015; Neumann & Neumann, 2017). The tactile interface of the touchscreens has removed the developmental barriers (e.g., fine motor skills and eye-hand coordination required to manipulate a keyboard and mouse) young children used to face when using computers (Lovato & Waxman, 2016). Moreover, the portability, ease of use, long battery life, and affordable hardware and software are among the other features of touchscreens that have increased the incorporation of these devices into early childhood settings (Geer et al., 2017). Touchscreens are well responsive to the inclination towards the personalization of learning (Johnson et al., 2012), as well as enhanced flexibility and access, by enabling the learners to take the ownership of their learning (Willocks & Redmond, 2014).

There is a growing body of research targeting touchscreen affordances for early learning, such as improved motivation, engagement, collaboration, communication, and social interaction (Bird & Edwards, 2015; Burnett, 2010; Churches & Dickens, 2012; Molnar, 2013; Murray & Olcese, 2011), as well as instant access to resources (Alyahya & Gall, 2012; Barnes & Herring, 2011). However, similar to other educational technologies, the literature on the effect of touchscreens on early learning contains inconsistent findings. Although most of the studies have reported the higher effectiveness of touchscreen-enhanced activities/approaches, compared to the more traditional approaches, there are still some studies indicating no difference between the two or even the negative effect of touchscreenbased activities on young children's learning (e.g., Bebell & Pedulla, 2015; Bullock et al., 2017; Moyer-Packenham et al., 2015, 2016). These inconsistencies in the literature are indicative of the presence of other factors moderating the effect of early learning with technology. Accordingly, the consideration of different potential moderators in the present study can make a significant contribution to this domain by giving insight into the factors accounting for achieving more desirable outcomes when learning with touchscreens.

#### 2.4 SAMR Framework

The SAMR model was originally established by Puentedura (2006) as a framework for encouraging the adoption of technologies in different instructional settings and supporting the instructional designers and teachers in creating improved learning experiences by effectively integrating technology into their pedagogical practices. The SAMR framework also equips the educators with a tool to evaluate and categorize the level of an integrated technology. Although targeting all kinds of technologies, this model has been specifically suggested by several researchers to be helpful for evaluating mobile learning (Fabian & Maclean, 2014; Hockly, 2013; Pfaffe, 2017; Romrell et al., 2014; Woodruff & Wagner, 2019).

Romrell et al. (2014) used the SAMR model to evaluate the literature on mobile learning in higher education and categorize the instructional activities across the four levels of this framework. They found this model helpful for evaluating mobile learning. Accordingly, they recommended this framework not only for evaluative purposes but also for designing mobile learning activities and facilitating the transformation of learning. In another interventionist/action study aimed at estimating the benefits and potential drawbacks of using mobile technologies for pedagogical purposes in a tertiary educational context, Fabian and Maclean (2014) used the SAMR model to analyze the tablet-based activities carried out by college students in different subject areas. They identified that mobile learning activities were

performed at all four SAMR levels (i.e., both enhancement and transformational levels) and acknowledged the suitability of tablet devices, equipped with multiple features and functions, for the implementation of learning activities that once used to be unrealistic or infeasible.

The SAMR framework has been also used to gauge the level of technology integration in middle school contexts. In a randomized controlled trial, Fabian and Topping (2019) utilized the SAMR model to categorize the mobile learning activities of grades 5 and 6 students during mathematic interventions. To this end, they performed several observations to map the type of mobile-learning-based pedagogies employed by instructors across the four levels of SAMR model. In the mentioned study, the majority of the mobile-enhanced activities were under the augmentation or modification spectrum rather than the redefinition level. The authors reported that the mobile-enhanced learning activities were more fruitful when being administered at the modification level, compared to the augmentation level.

Geer et al. (2017) also used the SAMR model to investigate the effect of iPads on the changes in the pedagogical practices of four middle schools. Their results were suggestive of the incidence of some modifications in teachers' pedagogy, which had resulted in improved collaboration, communication, self-reliance in students, and the development of authentic experiences. However, the authors pointed to the need for more time and professional learning to bring about a transformation in pedagogical approaches across schools. This need for giving more attention to creating more transformative learning experiences was also highlighted by Pfaff (2017) who reported the higher adoption of mobile learning at the enhancement levels rather than the transformative levels among the secondary school teachers.

As the literature review indicates, most of the studies adopting the SAMR framework have targeted the evaluation of technology integration in tertiary education settings (e.g., Burden et al., 2019, Fabian & MacLean, 2014, Romrell et al., 2014; Woodruff & Wagner, 2019) and secondary education contexts (e.g., Fabian & Topping, 2019; Geer et al., 2017; Pfaffe, 2017). To the best of my knowledge, there are only two studies using this framework for planning/categorizing learning with technologies in the context of early childhood education. Lantz et al. (2020) employed the SAMR framework to explore the approaches through which digital storytelling can transform the way young children develop literacy skills. Drawing on the SAMR model, they recommended some developmentally appropriate strategies and practical tips for the integration of digital storytelling into literacy instruction in PK-3 educational settings.

In the other study, which is a systematic review, Crompton and Burke (2020) adopted the SAMR framework to categorize the mobile learning activities employed in published empirical research to explore if mobile devices are used to transform learning in PK-12. Regarding the Pre-K and elementary grade levels, they reported that researchers investigated the use of mobile technologies most often at the augmentation level, denoting that at this grade, learning with technology is only being enhanced, not transformed. The gap in the literature using the SAMR framework to specifically explore the use of touchscreen technologies, as highly popular educational media, in early learning highlights the need for research targeting this domain. Accordingly, the present research would be the first attempt using the SAMR model to provide an overview of the status of how touchscreens are used in early childhood education (i.e., whether touchscreens are used for the enhancement of early learning or its transformation).

Most of the studies in the literature have used the SAMR model as a tool to estimate how technologies add value to non-technology-based learning activities by ideally transforming learning. The taxonomic structure of the SAMR model is representative of the idea that an effective integration of technologies is accomplished by making transitions to the higher levels of the SAMR model (i.e., modification or redefinition) and transforming the way learning is occurring (Puentedura, 2014). This model is established on the premise that better learning outcomes are achieved at the modification and redefinition levels (i.e., the transformational levels) of the SAMR. However, one point that needs to be considered is if the transformative use of technologies necessarily results in better learning outcomes, especially in early learning. Thus, this study attempted to find the answer to this question by evaluating how the effect of touchscreens on early learning may vary when used at each of the substitution, augmentation, modification, and redefinition levels.

Despite the usefulness of the SAMR framework, there are some criticisms about the lack of transparency and limited practical examples on how to interpret and apply this model, which can result in confusion and misinterpretation (Hamilton et al., 2016). In order to avoid this issue, the expanded definition of SAMR levels (Crompton & Burke, 2020) was used. Based on this expanded model, the SAMR levels are defined as follows:

**Substitution:** Students/teachers produce the same type of product and/or follow the same learning process that can be achieved if digital technology was not used.

**Augmentation:** Digital technology is used by students/teachers to make small adjustments to products and/or learning processes that cannot be achieved without the use of digital technology.

**Modification:** Digital technology is used by students/teachers to either create products that cannot be accomplished without digital technologies or be involved in learning processes that cannot be accomplished without digital technologies.

**Redefinition:** Digital technology is being used by students/teachers to both create products and learning processes that cannot be accomplished without digital technologies.

#### **2.5 Previous Meta-analyses**

The literature contains several meta-analysis studies that have either investigated the impact of a specific digital technological medium, such as multimedia-enhanced storybooks (e.g., Anguiano, 2020), mobile and information technologies (e.g., Mavi & Erbay, 2021), and educational apps (e.g., Kim et al., 2021), or generally explored the effect of a wide set of technological tools (e.g., Chauhan, 2017) on childhood learning. However, the review of the literature only revealed one meta-analysis carried out by Xie et al. in 2018 that had specifically addressed the impact of touchscreen technology on early learning. In the mentioned study, the researchers addressed the overall learning effect of touchscreens on young children aged 0-5 years. The results, which were based on 36 empirical studies, were indicative of the significant effect of touchscreens on early learning performance. Additionally, learners' age, comparison group, learning material domain, and experimental environment were found to significantly moderate the impact of touchscreen technologies on young children's learning. The scarcity of meta-analytic studies specifically targeting the effect of touchscreens in the context of early childhood learning urges the need for the implementation of more studies to both ascertain the consistency of findings and provide more up-to-date data on this domain. Accordingly, the present meta-analysis can add to the literature and contribute to the existing findings by establishing the results based on a wider set of studies and more recent data.

#### Chapter 3

#### 3. Systematic Review Paper

### What Is the Effect of Touchscreen Technology on Young Children's Learning?: A Systematic Review

#### Abstract

This systematic review provides an overview of existing evidence regarding the effect of touchscreen technology on young children's learning. Using PRISMA principles, we identified 53 studies in our review. The literature generally advocated positive effects of touchscreen devices on young children's learning with 34 studies reporting positive effects, 17 studies obtaining mixed findings, and 2 articles reporting negative effects. The factors/conditions of touchscreens affected young children's learning were classified into five categories including app features/contents, applied pedagogical approach, adult mediation, instructional grouping, and child age and previous experience/familiarity with touchscreens. Our findings have implications for different stakeholders by giving them insights into the impact of touchscreen devices on young children's learning under different conditions.

**Keywords** Touchscreen technology, Early childhood learning, Young children, A systematic review

#### **3.1 Introduction**

Technological advancements in the 21st century have created a remarkable shift in learning experiences for young children (Kim et al., 2021; Kucirkova et al., 2019). The ubiquity of technologies in our daily lives has exposed children to a wide array of digital devices from an early age. This high exposure has turned the 21st century children to digital natives who naturally use technologies as the components of their everyday lives in both formal and informal settings (Sharkins et al., 2016).

According to a nationwide survey conducted in the U.S. in 2017, 98% of children aged 0-8 years had access to mobile devices in their home environment, and 42% of them owned their personal tablets. These rates indicate the high popularity of digital devices, especially touchscreen devices, among young children (Holloway et al., 2013).

The lightweight design and tactile-based digital interface of touchscreens allow even very young children to interactively engage with the digital content (Plowman et al., 2012). Moreover, the potentials of touchscreens to facilitate personalized, flexible, and mobile learning experiences, as well as individualized assessment and rich communication (Mehdipour & Zerehkafi, 2013), have led to the introduction of these devices into school settings for educational purposes (McLean, 2016). The increasing uptake of touchscreens by young children both in formal and informal settings highlights the importance of giving special consideration to the effects of these technologies on early childhood learning.

To provide an overview of the existing evidence regarding the impact of touchscreen devices on early childhood learning and shed light on the current research trend in the field, it is required to conduct a systematic review. In our systematic review, the research questions include: (1) What are the trends of research on touchscreen technology and early childhood learning? 2) What is the effect of touchscreen technology on early childhood learning?, and 3) What factors/conditions account for the variability in obtaining the optimal learning outcomes during young children's learning with touchscreen devices?

#### 3.2 Literature review

Technologies have an undeniable role in twenty-first century education. Further, since the twenty-first century children are experiencing a fast-changing era of digital technologies and are grown up as digital natives, the consideration of these shifts in education is a matter of significant importance, especially in early childhood literacy. The high exposure of the young generation to a wide array of technologies has made a great shift in their learning experiences and resources. Thus, there is a need for the reconsideration of the traditional model of education involving the transmission of knowledge (Harrell & Bynum, 2018) to keep this

young net generation engaged and equip them with 21<sup>st</sup> century skills.

Constructivism has been widely recognized as a framework to address the importance of active participation of the learners including young children in a discovery-oriented process within an authentic meaningful setting (Bruner, 1977). To support these main tenets of constructivism, affordances of technologies has been reported in the literature (e.g., Reeves et al., 2017). The integration of technology into educational settings is ascribed to the process of utilizing the potentials of technological tools and resources to improve and support the teaching and learning processes.

Touchscreen devices provide unique opportunities for learning via physical experience and/or actions by allowing for sensorimotor interactions and physical manipulation of the items displayed on the screen (Wang et al., 2016). During the past decade, there has been a growing body of studies aiming to explore the impacts and potentials of touchscreen devices for young children's learning. Cordes and Miller (2000) argued that digital technologies could negatively affect children's academic achievement and communication with other children. They noted that the use of digital technologies by young children could influence their intellectual skills, such as creativity and language development, resulting in poor concentration and imagination.

Concerns about the screen time and nature of digital media (e.g., violent contents) and their effects on children's sleep quality and behaviors are also addressed in the literature (Garrison & Christakis, 2012; Vijakkhana et al., 2015). The American Academy of Pediatrics (2009) has warned about the exposure of young children to violent content through digital technologies and their consequences, such as "aggressive behavior, desensitization to violence, nightmares, and fear of being harmed" (p. 1495). Screen time has been also reported to be weakly associated with children's mental well-being (OECD, 2019). However, a large body of research investigating the impact of screen time on well-being among children has adopted a correlational design, which cannot guarantee a cause-and-effect relationship.

It should be noted that the literature mostly entails concerns about the impact of digital technologies. This is while touchscreens owing to their affordances and features cannot be considered the same as other common digital technologies. As acknowledged by OECD (2019), "active interaction with touchscreens can generate dynamic stimulation, and, if used appropriately, may be just as engaging and cognitively stimulating as traditional toys or books" (p. 45). The personal, interactive, and mobile nature of touchscreens has made these devices promising tools for educational purposes. Touchscreens have been argued to have the potential to enhance collaboration, motivation, engagement, social interaction, multimodal literacy, and individualized learning (Bird & Edwards, 2015; Burnett, 2010; Churches & Dickens, 2012). Moreover, the ubiquity of touchscreens enabling access to educational information anywhere and anytime has improved the learning experiences for young learners (Johnson et al., 2011).

In short, these studies have reported a mixed set of findings. While several studies have dealt with the harms of these learning media regarding learning, development, and health issues, numerous others have reported the positive potentials of these devices to improve children's learning experiences and development (e.g., Miller, 2018). In other words, despite the growing trend of using touchscreen technologies in teaching and learning, the effective integration of touchscreen technologies into early childhood education has remained complex.

Therefore, the variability of research findings targeting the impacts of touchscreen devices on early childhood education necessitates the implementation of a review to provide different stakeholders with a general view of the effect of these educational tools on young children's learning from different perspectives. There are several review studies which investigated the impact of digital technologies on different aspects of early childhood learning, such as cognitive, social, and emotional development (e.g., González-González et al., 2019; Hsin et al., 2014). However, we noticed that there are only few review studies specifically investigating the effect of touchscreen technologies on early childhood learning outcomes.

For example, Herodotou (2018b) reviewed 19 studies examining the touchscreen learning effects on children aged 2-5 years and reported a generally positive effects on literacy, mathematics, science learning, problem-solving skills, and self-efficacy. In addition, Xie et al.'s (2018) meta-analysis reviewed 36 empirical articles on the learning achievements of touchscreen mobile devices for young children aged 0-5 years. Their results indicated a positive effect moderated by child's age, learning domain, experimental environment, and comparison group. Except these works, there is still a need for a more recent comprehensive review of the effects of touchscreen technologies on early childhood education.

#### 3.3 Method

To address these issues, we employed a systematic review to review the effect of touchscreen technologies on early childhood learning. A systematic review facilitates the synthesis of data in an unbiased and impartial manner. Accordingly, it has a set of studies to achieve prespecified conclusions since it involves a review of the relevant literature employing explicit, systematic, and accountable methods (Gough et al., 2012). To answer the research questions, both aggregative and configurative review methods were employed. An aggregative review approach facilitates responding to tightly specified questions using quantitative methods and

empirical observations, while a configurative method is suitable for answering more open questions using qualitative data (Gough et al., 2012). The former method is used for the first and second research questions, whereas the latter well suits the third question.

Although the PRISMA model has been commonly applied in the field of health sciences, it has been also adopted in systematic reviews in the field of educational technology (e.g., Boon et al., 2020; Crompton & Burke, 2020). Using PRISMA principles (Liberati et al., 2009), the relevant studies published between 2010 and 2020 were systematically searched using different databases, including the Web of Science, ERIC, EBSCO, JSTOR, and Google Scholar, as well as university libraries. We used the following keywords: "technology", "touchscreens", "iPads", "tablets", and "mobiles" in combination with "early childhood learning", "child learning/education", "preschoolers", and "pre/kindergarteners". In addition, the reference lists of the included studies were manually searched to identify the additional relevant records.

The peer-reviewed studies meeting the following inclusion criteria were included in our systematic review: presenting quasi-experimental or empirical data; involving children aged 2-8 years; investigating the use of touchscreens in school or home setting; examining the educational outcome of touchscreen technologies in early childhood learning; using a systematic approach to measure the outcomes; being published in English language; and being published between 2010 and 2020. The reason for the selection of 2010 as the starting point was that it marks the date that iPads, as significant touchscreen technologies, were introduced to the market. The exclusion criteria included inadequacy of data, secondary resources (e.g., book chapters, meta-analysis and systematic reviews, and magazines), and non-availability of the full-text version. The initial search involving screening the titles and abstracts resulted in the retrieval of 1,065 studies.

The studies identified via database searching (n = 1,065) were subjected to further screening. After the removal of duplicate articles (n = 36), the abstracts of the articles were screened against the inclusion criteria. In case the abstract had inadequate information to ensure article eligibility, the method section of the study was investigated. As a result of abstract screening, a total of 940 cases were excluded from the study due to their study design, investigation of non-touchscreen technologies, participants' age range, examination of participants or adults' perceptions of technology use, investigation of touchscreens for assessment purposes, and examination of touchscreens for early childhood educators. After reviewing the full-text

version of the articles, 46 studies were found eligible to be included in the study. After removing the duplicates (n = 36) and screening the articles against the eligibility criteria (n = 940), the manual searching of the reference lists of the included articles resulted in the addition of 7 more studies. Finally, 53 articles were included into the review process. The process of article selection is illustrated in a PRISMA flowchart presented in Figure 1.

The quality of the included studies was assessed by the two authors using the CASP tool with an inter-rater agreement of 98%. According to Long et al. (2020), this tool provides a good judgment of the procedural aspects and details of the research, compared with different appraisal techniques. Accordingly, we evaluated each study against such criteria as methods, rigor, credibility, and relevance. To guarantee precision, an external reviewer was employed to assess the quality of almost a third of the studies (n = 18). This assessment resulted in an agreement of 98%, which indicates a good inter-rater agreement. A consensus on discrepancies was reached through discussion between the raters.

After reading each article thoroughly, the following information was identified and transferred to the generated Excel sheets as recommended by Miles et al. (2014): publication year, research setting, research objective, research design and method, sample size, participants' age, learning outcome (i.e., dependent variable), intervention session/duration, type of touchscreen technology, and key findings. To extract data from the eligible studies, we developed a codebook on an Excel sheet as a guide throughout the data extraction procedure. The two authors independently extracted data in separate Excel sheets to minimize bias and error. Any discrepancy was discussed until reaching a consensus.

#### 4. Findings

#### 4.1 Trends of Research on Touchscreen Technology and Early Childhood Learning

With respect to the publication year of the included studies within the 10-year period (2010-2020), the majority of the research (85%) has been conducted within the recent 5 years (2015-2020). Regarding the geographical distribution, over half of the studies (n = 30, 57%) had been conducted in North America, including US (n = 26, 49%) and Canada (n = 4, 8%). Furthermore, 17% of the reviewed studies (n = 9) had been performed in the European



Figure 1: PRISMA Flowchart of the Study Selection Process

performed in the European countries, including Greece (n = 2), France (n = 1), Sweden (n = 1), Netherland (n = 2), Switzerland and Germany (n = 1), United Kingdom (n = 1), and England (n = 1). The Asian (Dubai [n = 1], Indonesia [n = 1], Japan [n = 1], and China [n = 2]) and Australian studies also constituted 9% and 1.6% of the articles, respectively. Only one study was conducted in South America, Argentina, and there was no study having been performed in Africa. Moreover, the geographic region was not clearly indicated in five articles.

Out of the 53 reviewed articles, 36 cases had a true experimental design, and the rest were either quasi-experimental (n = 16) or pre-experimental (n = 1). The sample size largely varied across the studies, ranging from 3 to 389 cases. A total of 4,387 children had been

investigated in the reviewed articles. Furthermore, the age groups of 4 and 5 years equally had the highest frequency. Given the nature of the included studies, each study involved at least one intervention, the effect of which was compared between or within participants. Almost one-third of the studies (n = 19) were limited to one or two interventional sessions, lasting 5-40 min. In addition, 9 studies involved 3-10 sessions (5-40 min). However, there were also studies with 11-20 interventional sessions (n = 5; lasting 10-40 min) and 21-60 interventional sessions (n = 6; lasting 10-40 min) performed throughout the school year/ semester as an integral part of the formal curriculum (e.g., Mowafi & Abumuhfouz, 2021). The number of the interventional sessions was not clear in 14 studies.

The reviewed studies addressed the effect of touchscreen devices on different subject domains, skills, and learning outcomes. The majority of the articles targeted one specific subject domain or skill (n = 40), while others (n = 13) investigated a combination of both or more than one subject domain. The subject domains investigated in the articles included mathematics (n = 19), literacy (n = 13), science (n = 5), and art (n = 2). The rest of the articles (n = 14) addressed other skills or a combination of different domains and skills (e.g., examining both mathematic skills and literacy).

All articles, including these targeting one domain or multiple domains, mathematics (n = 24) and literacy (n = 24), were equally the most frequently investigated subject domains. Further, the skills addressed in the reviewed studies were executive functioning, prosocial skills, and imitation skills (n = 1, for each). The other learning-related outcomes examined were engagement (n = 5), attention (n = 2), and motivation/self-efficacy (n = 1). Regarding the findings of studies, most of the studies (n = 34) reported the positive learning effects of using touchscreens on young children's learning. While 17 studies obtained mixed findings (a combination of negative, neutral, and positive effects) with mostly neutral and positive findings, there were only two articles reporting purely negative learning effects.

#### 4.2 Effect and Factors of Touchscreen Technology on Early Childhood Learning

#### 4.2.1 Literacy

The effect of touchscreen technologies on literacy development among children aged 2-8 years was examined in a total of 24 studies, including 19 experimental studies and 5 quasi-experimental studies. The reading literacy domain investigated in the articles included letter learning, phonological awareness skills, decoding (Larabee et al., 2014), reading fluency

(Puspitasari & Subiyanto, 2017), story comprehension, vocabulary (Walter-Laager et al., 2017), print concepts, letter-sound knowledge, numeral letters, and word recognition. Neumann (2018) and Patchan and Puranik (2016) noted the impact of a touchscreen literacy program on young children's emergent writing literacy, particularly print concepts and writing names, letters, numbers, and uppercase letters.

A total of 10 studies examined the effect of digital books on early childhood literacy skills. These studies presented a mixed set of findings regarding the impact of touchscreen books on literacy skills. Most of the studies confirmed the effectiveness of digital books on comprehension. While some studies indicated the superiority of eBooks over print books in improving comprehension (e.g., Shirley, 2018), other studies reported the effectiveness of these modern tools was equal to those of the traditional tools. For instance, in a study comparing story comprehension of 4-year-old children using e-books and print books, O'Toole and Kannass (2018) found that the touchscreen books were as supportive as the traditional print books for the study participants. Similarly, by comparing the effect of a digital storybook with a print book read by a teacher for 4- to 5-year-old preschoolers, Zipke (2017) observed no difference between the two groups in terms of story comprehension.

However, Parish-Morris et al. (2013) argued that these results may be age-dependent effects. Also, they obtained relatively different results compared with previous studies (Xu et al., 2021), which indicated the positive effects of eBooks on lower level of comprehension skills (e.g., character and event identification) but the negative effects on the higher level comprehension skills (e.g., story structure and details). This result was ascribed to the presence of distracting features (e.g., games, sound effects, hotspots) in the digital books in terms of the flow of the story.

Drawing upon this age-dependence hypothesis, Piotrowski and Krcmar (2017) investigated how hotspots in eBooks as interactive features of touchscreens positively affected the attention and story comprehension of a group of Dutch preschoolers aged 2-5 years. Also, using eBooks purposefully embedded with animations and interactive features congruent with the plot, Zipke (2017) observed that the children using an eBook with more interactivity features developed higher level story comprehension than those working with an eBook equipped with few interactivity features. However, it should be noted that the quality of the hotspots and their relevance to the story flow determine their contribution to child's story comprehension. The inclusion of irrelevant hotspots or games could lead to cognitive

overload, thereby inhibiting child's story comprehension (Bus et al., 2014). For example, Krcmar and Cingel's (2014) study reported that a digital book caused an increased cognitive load on the child's story comprehension.

Regarding other literacy domains, all other studies addressing eBooks, except one, indicated the higher effectiveness of touchscreen books over the print books in terms of vocabulary knowledge (Teepe et al., 2017), reading ability (Masataka, 2014), and word recognition (Zipke, 2017). By examining the influence of book type (i.e., digital or print) on alphabetic knowledge among 4-year-old children, Willoughby et al. (2015) reported a similar improvement in their phonological awareness, letter-name, and letter-sound knowledge.

Nine studies targeted the comparison of the effectiveness of iPad versus non-iPad resources in early literacy skills. In a quasi-experimental study, Reeves et al. (2017) compared a set of literacy skills (i.e., phonological awareness, print knowledge, vocabulary knowledge) between two groups of preschoolers exposed to either iPads with guided instruction or a traditional Pre-K curriculum without iPads. The results of their 7-month study revealed a significant improvement of phonological awareness among the children using iPads although there was no significant difference regarding print and vocabulary knowledge in the two groups.

Several studies investigated the efficacy of touchscreens in improving literacy learning achievement of students with special needs (e.g., sight word fluency, see Musti-Rao et al., 2015). Chai (2017) observed the impact of a researcher-developed iPad app in enhancing phonological awareness among young children with mild developmental delays. D'Agostino et al. (2016) study also noted the effectiveness of an iPad app in word sounds, letter identification, text reading, vocabulary, and concepts about print among 6- to 7-year-old children identified as struggling readers. Further, Musti-Rao et al. (2015) and Zipke (2017) reported the impact of iPads on fostering independent learning in children's literacy development.

#### 4.2.2 Mathematics

A total of 24 articles, with experimental (n = 14), quasi-experimental (n = 8), and preexperimental (n = 1) designs, addressed the impact of touchscreen use on children's mathematics learning compared to traditional manipulatives. The investigated mathematics skills included counting and sorting (e.g., Brown & Harmon, 2013; Outhwaite et al., 2019),

computational skills (e.g., Disney et al., 2019), numeracy concepts (e.g., Miller, 2018; Spencer, 2013), spatial relationships and patterns (e.g., Mowafi & Abumuhfouz, 2021), number-object correspondence and comparing quantity tasks (e.g., Schacter & Jo, 2016), addition and subtraction (e.g., Outhwaite et al., 2019), time (e.g., Wang et al., 2021), and subitizing (e.g., Broda et al., 2019).

The majority of the selected literature (n = 22) reported the effectiveness of touchscreen interventions by comparing children's mathematics achievement in traditional nontouchscreen methods (see Miller, 2018; Reeves et al., 2017). For example, Schacter and Jo (2016) investigated mathematics performance of 273 preschoolers aged 4-5 years after attending tablet-based math instructions for 15 weeks. They demonstrated an almost 12 times higher gain in their mathematics skills (e.g., numeral sequencing, cardinal principle, comparing quantities, matching numerals to quantities), compared to their counterparts in the control group of regular mathematics curriculum.

After the 4-month intervention, the results obtained by Mowafi and Abumuhfouz (2021) also indicate the higher efficacy of the touchscreen-based mathematics lessons over the existing mathematics instruction in improving young children's understanding of numeracy and spatial relationships and patterns. This finding is in line with the results reported by Disney et al. (2019), who investigated the impact of iPad-based games on numeracy learning of 3- to 4-year-old children who attended a 2-week intervention implementing five developmentally appropriate iPad numeracy apps. The use of iPads in a play-based setting resulted in the enhancement of children's numeracy scores. Furthermore, Spencer (2013) obtained the long-term impact of iPad in improving young children's numeracy learning.

Broda et al. (2019) allowed a group of 18 4- to 5-year-old preschoolers to independently interact with an app targeting early number sense for 4 weeks. Their results demonstrated that preschoolers' interactions with the touchscreen app resulted in a significant increase in their speed and accuracy when performing subitizing tasks. This improved accuracy in responding to mathematics problems was also observed in a study conducted by Shanley et al. (2020) when the instructional cueing and self-regulation supports were added to the tablet-based intervention for 5- to 6-year-old children with mathematics difficulties.

On the contrary, there are the increased number of mixed findings (n = 4) on the positive, neutral, and negative effects of touchscreen devices. Mattoon et al.'s (2015) study reported

the impact of touchscreens on the computational skills of 4- to 5-year-old preschoolers compared to traditional manipulatives such as plastic bears, candy hearts, cubes, and dice during math instruction. The results of the Early Mathematics Ability test administered after the 6-week intervention revealed a significant increase in the computational skills of both groups.

Several studies involved the comparison of the effect of different types of digital technologies (e.g., tablets, computers; n = 2) and modes with touchscreens (e.g., playing, watching; n = 3), or specific touchscreen app with other apps (n = 2) on young children's mathematics learning. The results of the studies comparing the impact of tablets with computers advocated the higher contribution of tablets to the enhancement of young children's mathematics learning. For instance, Papadakis et al. (2016) compared the impact of tablets with computers on mathematics learning of 256 children aged 4.5-5.5 years during a 14-week intervention. Although the children in both groups showed a progress in their mathematical skills, the higher improvement in the tablet group was reported.

Drawing upon this finding, Papadakis et al. (2018) further investigated the comparison of the impact of tablets with those of computers on mathematics learning of a larger group of students (N = 365) in three groups (i.e., tablets, computers, control) during one academic year. The tablet group obtained the highest score of mathematical comprehension, followed by the computer group, and then control group. This is likely because touchscreen devices revealed such affordances as higher portability, personalization, haptic feedback, and functionality, resulting in facilitating the implementation of a wide set of pedagogical activities.

The examination of the studies also reveals that the comparison of modes of playing touchscreens with modes of watching touchscreens showed the interactivity feature effect of the touchscreen apps on near and far transfer of the mathematic concepts. For example, in Aladé et al.'s (2016) study, 60 preschool students in two intervention groups and one control group were exposed to the same app content by either playing an interactive tablet-based game or viewing a non-interactive video. Participants in the intervention groups outperformed those in the control group in the overall knowledge transfer task. However, the follow-up analysis of the overall score according to difficulty levels of the transfer task revealed mixed findings. Although participants playing with interactive games performed better outcomes

in far-transfer tasks. The authors noted that this finding may be related to the similarity between the tasks used during training and testing. They concluded that interactivity might be effective in transfer tasks that are highly similar to the training tasks.

This finding is consistent with the results reported by Schroeder and Kirkorian (2016). They investigated the effect of game interactivity (i.e., watching or playing) and character familiarity in young children's mathematics learning (i.e., numerical cognition) and learning transfer. The 3- to 5-year-old children played a couple of tablet-based games in either condition of playing or watching. It appears that these games were effective depending on the children's age and the difficulty level of the game regardless of the game interactivity. This transfer of learning using touchscreen devices was also examined by Wang et al.'s (2016) study in which a group of 5- to 6-year-old children (n = 65) learned using one of these tools: an iPad, a toy clock, or a drawing of a clock. The results revealed the efficacy of touchscreens in young children's learning about time. Also, the children exhibited positive transfer of learning from iPad to iPad and physical toy clock. Achieving this transfer of learning was particularly difficult when participants learned the concept of time using a drawing of a clock. These findings could be explained by the presence of similarity between the iPad and the physical toy clock. Wang et al. (2021) also investigated the transfer of learning by comparing iPad with video in teaching the concept of time to 123 preschoolers, resulting in better effectiveness of iPad in participants' understanding of the concept of time and the positive transfer of learning after using iPad.

In most of the selected literature, features of touchscreen devices in affecting children's mathematics learning appear frequently. To identify the efficacy of a tablet app, Math Shelf, in enhancing young children's number sense, Schacter et al.'s (2016) study assessed mathematics learning of 100 low-income preschool children using either the Math Shelf or the most downloaded math apps for preschoolers. Participants in the group of Math Shelf app performed better than the other group. This finding is consistent with the results reported by Brown and Harmon (2013). However, several studies indicate that children's different responses to educational apps depend on children's age (Bullock et al., 2017).

#### 4.2.3 Science

The effect of touchscreens in children's science learning is discussed in 5 studies, resulting in mixed findings. Furman et al. (2019) investigated the impact of touchscreens on science
learning of five-year-old children by incorporating tablets into an inquiry-based science teaching approach. After a six-week intervention, significant improvements were observed in science learning for all students in both the tablet and non-tablet groups. The analysis of the reviewed studies also reveals that the learning effect of a touchscreen mobile game in understanding scientific concepts (i.e., projectile motion See Herodotou, 2018a; growth See Schroeder & Kirkorian, 2016) was age dependent.

Kwok et al. (2016) also compared the effect of a touchscreen-based instruction with a faceto-face instruction in learning information about animals among 4- to 8-year-old children. The results revealed a significant improvement in the learning task of both groups; nonetheless, they showed no significant difference between the two groups' rate of learning. By investigating the impact of a touchscreen intervention on science achievement among 3 groups of children, including children, ESL children, and special needs children, Lee and Tu (2016) showed an improvement in the science learning of all three groups. These findings again indicate the affordance of touchscreen technologies for improving the learning condition and outcomes of children with special needs.

# 4.2.4 Arts

Two of the included studies examined the impact of touchscreens on children's emerging drawing skills. By comparing drawings using a pen with fingertips on touchscreens, Picard et al. (2014) observed the positive effect of pen and paper compared to touchscreen in elementary school participants' art learning. This is likely because it could require more training in finger movements on touchscreens. In a recent study, Kirkorian et al. (2020) examined the efficacy of touchscreens in improving the drawing skills of preschoolers in 3 conditions (i.e., marker on paper, stylus on a touchscreen, finger on a touchscreen tablet). However, unlike Picard et al.'s (2014) findings, they found the positive effect of finger drawing on a tablet compared to the marker and stylus conditions.

## 4.2.5 Other Learning Areas

The enhancement of children's engagement using touchscreens is also investigated in 5 studies. The engagement evaluation methods employed in these studies included observation logs, a momentary time sampling approach within specific time intervals (e.g., 10 seconds), coding of children's engagement during the videotaped sessions, or calculating the percentages of on-task time during the intervention sessions. For instance, Musti-Rao et al.

(2015) examined how self-mediated iPad instructions could influence the academic engagement of a group of at-risk 6- to 7-year-old children during a period of independent sight word learning. Their results indicated the iPad condition led to higher level of children's engagement compared to the independent print book reading condition. Larabee et al. (2014) also assessed on-task behaviors of three first-grade students during practicing decoding skills using either iPad or standard materials. They observed higher task engagement in the iPad condition. Xu et al. (2021) measured young children's reading engagement based on behavioral, emotional, and verbal dimensions. Touchscreens with hotspots increased children's emotional engagement. This finding is consistent with Willoughby et al.'s (2015) study, resulting in improving children's engagement using alphabet eBooks with letter and object hotspots.

Although several studies used the terms engagement and motivation interchangeably as "motivation is an antecedent to engagement" (Bond et al., 2020, p. 3), one study in the reviewed articles examined the effect of eWriters in children's self-efficacy and motivation towards literacy (Ferdig et al., 2017). Participants were encouraged to use eWriters in both formal (for 6 weeks) and informal settings (for 3 weeks), resulting in a significant increase in children's motivation and self-efficacy in writing. Children's executive functioning was also examined in one of the reviewed studies. Huber et al. (2018) compared the effect of using different modes of iPads (i.e., playing vs. watching) in the executive functioning skills of 96 2- to3-year-old young children. Participants showed higher executive functioning skills when playing and interacting with iPad apps compared to watching a video. Zimmermann et al. (2017) investigated the efficacy of touchscreens in improving imitation skills of very young children aged 2.5-3 years. Their results revealed no effect of touchscreen in young children's performance; however, being tested on touchscreens through a social demonstration resulted in better performance. The use of touchscreens was also reported to create opportunities for eliciting more prosocial behaviors (Ralph, 2018). Digital devices in the children's learning context encouraged their sharing behaviors, which in turn created a safer learning environment for young children.

# 5. Discussion

The investigation of the study characteristics was indicative of a growing interest in examining the effect of digital devices on young children's learning in the recent years since 85% of the reviewed studies have been carried out in the last 5 years (2015-2020). This can

be due to the increasing use of these devices by young children in instructional and noninstructional settings. The analysis of the geographical distribution of the reviewed studies revealed an uneven pattern. For example, while 57% of the studies had been performed in North America, we could not find any study conducted in Africa. This uneven geographical distribution of the studies across the world highlights the need for the implementation of more studies in most of the regions throughout the world, especially remote/isolated areas with lower income levels, to benefit from the potentials of technologies for closing the educational attainment gaps. Further, the analysis of the interventions implemented in the reviewed studies revealed a dearth of longitudinal investigations examining both the shortterm and long-term effects of touchscreen devices on young children's learning. A great number of the studies (n = 19) were limited to only one or two interventional sessions, focusing on the immediate rather than the lasting effects of touchscreen technologies.

The learning domains addressed in the reviewed studies included literacy, mathematics, science, arts, and other learning outcomes/skills, such as engagement, attention, motivation, self-efficacy, imitation skills, prosocial behaviors, and executive functioning. The research trend analysis revealed that most of the research attention was given to literacy (n = 24) and mathematics (n = 24) learning, while other subject domains such as science (n = 5) and arts (n = 2) were not sufficiently investigated in relation to touchscreen technologies. Accordingly, these areas require further research.

Therefore, it is recommended to perform more studies addressing the effect of touchscreen devices on different subject domains and learning skills/outcomes, especially science and art among children of different age groups. Moreover, it is required to carry out more longitudinal studies to examine the persistence of the educational effects of these tools on the learning outcomes of children living across different geographical regions. Such studies would facilitate the identification of the different developmental, environmental, and cultural factors accounting for the success or failure of integrating digital technologies into early childhood educational settings.

With respect to the overall findings, most of the studies (n = 34) confirmed the positive effects of touchscreen devices on young children's learning, with only two studies reporting purely negative effects. There were also several studies reporting a mixed set of findings (a combination of neutral, negative, and positive effects), and the majority studies reported a combination of neutral and positive findings. While some studies indicated the high

effectiveness of touchscreen-based interventions compared to traditional instructions, other studies indicated their equal effectiveness. These findings reveal the potential of touchscreen devices for improving early childhood learning outcomes if employed appropriately.

The reviewed studies involved the comparison of the effects of touchscreens versus traditional teaching approaches or other digital technologies. There were also some investigations comparing the different modes with touchscreens (e.g., playing *vs.* watching) or a specific touchscreen app with other apps. As the reviewed studies demonstrated, some touchscreen-based apps/interventions were more beneficial for a certain age group or under certain learning conditions/ approaches (e.g., played-based learning and interactive learning).

This underscores the significance of considering the conditions and factors contributing to the achievement of the maximal positive effects using touchscreen devices in early childhood educational settings. The factors/conditions affected children's learning with technology can be classified into these five categories: (1) app features (e.g., multimedia, interactivity) and contents (e.g., developmental appropriateness, difficulty level), (2) applied pedagogical approach (e.g., play-based learning, interactive learning, inquiry-based learning), (3) adult mediation (i.e., working with minimal or maximal adult feedback), (4) instructional grouping (i.e., working in pairs, in small groups, or individually), and (5) child age and previous experience/familiarity with touchscreen devices. The app features were frequently discussed in the reviewed studies. These factors can determine the students' learning experiences and outcomes since they engage/disengage or motivate/demotivate the young app users depending on their quality.

For example, hotspots are among the frequent interactive features and core elements of eBooks, designed to elicit verbal or haptic responses from children. However, as the literature indicated, this feature can act like a double-edged sword since it can improve children's comprehension but distract them from their learning process depending on their age and conditions. Regarding this, several factors need to be considered when choosing an eBook equipped with this feature. To name some of these factors, the applied hotpots should be relevant to the content and story flow so that they support the children's understanding of the story rather than distracting them from the content. Moreover, hotspots should be congruent with the child's developmental stage in order not to result in cognitive overload. Last but not the least, the employed hotspots should be visually

attractive to encourage the child to keep up with the story and learning activity. The detailed description of each of the factors accounting for the maximal positive effect of touchscreens on childhood learning goes beyond the scope of this study. However, given the significance of this topic, further systematic reviews are needed to gain a deeper insight into the current evidence in this regard.

# 6. Limitations

We acknowledge that this study has several limitations. This study reviewed the research published from 2010 to 2020 and written in English. Thus, our findings may not include all research published on the effect of touchscreens on early childhood learning although we conducted a robust search of the studies.

# 7. Conclusion

Our systematic review provided an up-to-date systematic review of the research endeavors addressing the effect of touchscreen devices on early childhood learning and identified the factors/conditions affecting young children's learning with these technologies. The findings of the current review can inform the teachers, educators, and parents about the potential benefits of touchscreen technologies. The ever increasing relevance and use of technologies, especially touchscreen technologies, in early childhood learning both in formal and informal learning settings call for the implementation of more research in the field. For example, the observation of age-dependent effects also calls for the investigation of the impact of touchscreens on children of exactly similar age. This is especially important for studies addressing early learning since children are at a fast-paced cognitive development stage in their early years (Fischer & Bullock, 1984). Accordingly, an age difference of only one year may create a difference in responding to touchscreen-based learning conditions. Therefore, the further investigation of children based on their specific age group would facilitate the identification of the factors and conditions accounting for the optimal learning outcomes during young children's learning with touchscreens.

#### 8. References

- Aladé, F., Lauricella, A. R., Beaudoin-Ryan, L., & Wartella, E. (2016). Measuring with Murray: Touchscreen technology and preschoolers 'STEM learning. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 62, 433–441. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2016.03.080
- American Academy of Pediatrics. (2009). Policy statement-media violence. *Pediatrics*, 124(5), 1495–1503. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2009-2146
- Bird, J., & Edwards, S. (2015). Children learning to use technologies through play: A digital play framework. *British Journal of Educational Technology*, 46(6), 1149–1160. https://doi.org/10. 1111/bjet.12191
- Bond, M., Buntins, K., Bedenlier, S., Zawacki-Richter, O., & Kerres, M. (2020). Mapping research in student engagement and educational technology in higher education: A systematic evidence map. *International Journal of Educational Technology in Higher Education*, 17(2), 1–30. https://doi.org/10.1186/s41239-019-0176-8
- Boon, H. J., Boon, L., & Bartle, T. (2020). Does iPad use support learning in students aged 9
  -14 years? A systematic review. *The Australian Educational Researcher*, 1–17. https://doi.org/10. 1007/s13384-020-00400-0
- Broda, M., Tucker, S., Ekholm, E., Johnson, T. N., & Liang, Q. (2019). Small fingers, big data: Pre- schoolers 'subitizing speed and accuracy during interactions with multitouch technology. *The Journal of Educational Research*, *112*(2), 211–222. https://doi.org/10.1080/00220671.2018. 1486281
- Brown, M., & Harmon, M. T. (2013). iPad intervention with at-risk preschoolers: mobile technology in the classroom. *Journal of Literacy and Technology*, *14*(2), 56–78.
- Bruner, J. (1977). The process of education (2nd ed.). Harvard University Press.
- Bullock, E. P., Shumway, J. F., Watts, C. M., & Moyer-Packenham, P. S. (2017). Affordance access matters: Preschool children's learning progressions while interacting with touch-screen mathematics apps. *Technology, Knowledge and Learning*, 22(3), 485– 511. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s10758-017-9312-5
- Burnett, C. (2010). Technology and literacy in early childhood educational settings: A review of research. *Journal of Early Childhood Literacy*, 10(3), 247–270. https://doi.org/10.1177/14687 98410372154
- Bus, A. G., Takacs, Z. K., & Kegel, C. A. T. (2014). Affordances and limitations of electronic storybooks for young children's emergent literacy. *Developmental Review*, 35, 79–97. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. dr.2014.12.0044

- Chai, Z. (2017). Improving early reading skills in young children through an iPad app: Smallgroup instruction and observational learning. *Rural Special Education Quarterly*, 36(2), 101–111. https:// doi.org/10.1177/8756870517712491
- Churches, A., & Dickens, H. (2012). *Apps for Learning: 40 Best iPad, iPod Touch, iPhone Apps for High School Classrooms*. Corwin Press.
- Cordes, C., & Miller, E. (2000). *Fool's gold: A critical look at computers in childhood.* Alliance for Childhood.
- Crompton, H., & Burke, D. (2020). Mobile learning and pedagogical opportunities: A configurative systematic review of PreK-12 research using the SAMR framework. *Computers & Education, 156*, 103945–103960. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2020.103945
- D'Agostino, J. V., Rodgers, E., Harmey, S., & Brownfield, K. (2016). Introducing an iPad app into literacy instruction for struggling readers: Teacher perceptions and student outcomes. *Journal of Early Childhood Literacy*, *16*(4), 522–548. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468798415616853
- Dingli, A., & Seychell, D. (2015). *The new digital natives. Cutting the Chord.* Springer. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/978-3-662-46590-5\_8
- Disney, L., Barnes, A., Ey, L., & Geng, G. (2019). Digital play in young children's numeracy learning. Australasian Journal of Early Childhood, 44(2), 166–181. https://doi.org/10.1177/1836939119 832084
- Ferdig, R. E., Pytash, K. E., Kosko, K. W., Memis, R., Ryan, K., & Dunlosky, J. (2017). The impact of eWriters on literacy motivation, self-efficacy, and the real-virtualrelationships between parents and teachers. *Journal of Interactive Learning Research*, 28(4), 341–357. https://doi.org/10.4101/jvwr. v10i2.7286
- Fischer, K. W., & Bullock, D. (1984). Cognitive development in school-age children: Conclusions and new directions. *Development during middle childhood: The years* from six to twelve, 70–146.
- Furman, M., De Angelis, S., Dominguez Prost, E., & Taylor, I. (2019). Tablets as an educational tool for enhancing preschool science. *International Journal of Early Years Education*, 27(1), 6–19. https:// doi.org/10.1080/09669760.2018.1439368
- Garrison, M. M., & Christakis, D. A. (2012). The impact of a healthy media use intervention on sleep in preschool children. *Pediatrics*, 130(3), 492–499. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2011-3153

- González-González, C. S., Guzmán-Franco, M. D., & Infante-Moro, A. (2019). Tangible technologies for childhood education: A systematic review. *Sustainability*, 11(10), 2910–2025. https://doi.org/10. 3390/su11102910
- Gough, D., Thomas, J., & Oliver, S. (2012). Clarifying differences between review designs and methods. *Systematic reviews*, *1*(1), 1–9.
- Harrell, S., & Bynum, Y. (2018). Factors affecting technology integration in the classroom. *Alabama Journal of Educational Leadership*, *5*, 12–18.
- Herodotou, C. (2018a). Mobile games and science learning: A comparative study of 4 and 5 years old playing the game Angry Birds. *British Journal of Educational Technology*, 49(1), 6–16. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjet.12546
- Herodotou, C. (2018b). Young children and tablets: A systematic review of effects on learning and development. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning*, 34(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcal.12220
- Holloway, D., Green, L., & Livingstone, S. (2013). Zero to eight: Young children and their internet use.

EU Kids online.

- Hsin, C.-T., Li, M.-C., & Tsai, C.-C. (2014). The influence of young children's use of technology on their learning: A review. *Journal of Educational Technology & Society*, 17(4), 85–99.
- Huber, B., Yeates, M., Meyer, D., Fleckhammer, L., & Kaufman, J. (2018). The effects of screen media content on young children's executive functioning. *Journal of experimental child psychology*, *170*, 72–85. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2018.01.006
- Johnson, L., Smith, R., Willis, J., Levine, A., & Haywood, K. (2011). *The Horizon report*. The New Media Consortium.
- Kim, M. S., Xing, M., & Kim, M. H. (2021). Technology-enhanced multiliteracies teaching toward a culturally responsive curriculum: A multiliteracies approach to ECE. *Interactive Learning Environments*, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1080/10494820.2020.1870503
- Kirkorian, H. L., Travers, B. G., Jiang, M. J., Choi, K., Rosengren, K. S., Pavalko, P., & Tolkin, E. (2020). Drawing across media: A cross-sectional experiment on preschoolers 'drawings produced using traditional versus electronic mediums. *Developmental psychology*, 56(1), 28–39. https://doi. org/10.1037/dev0000825

- Krcmar, M., & Cingel, D. P. (2014). Parent-child joint reading in traditional and electronic formats. *Media Psychology*, 17(3), 262–281. https://doi.org/10.1080/15213269.2013.840243
- Kucirkova, N., Rowsell, J., & Falloon, G. (2019). Introduction. In N. Kucirkova, J. Rowsell,
  & G. Falloon (Eds.), *The Routledge international handbook of learning with technology in early childhood* (pp. 3–17). Routledge.
  https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315143040
- Kwok, K., Ghrear, S., Li, V., Haddock, T., Coleman, P., & Birch, S. A. (2016). Children can learn new facts equally well from interactive media versus face to face instruction. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01603
- Larabee, K. M., Burns, M. K., & McComas, J. J. (2014). Effects of an iPad-supported phonics intervention on decoding performance and time on-task. *Journal of Behavioral Education*, 23(4), 449–469. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10864-014-9214-8
- Lee, L., & Tu, X. (2016). Digital media for low-income preschoolers 'effective science learning: A study of iPad instructions with a social development approach. *Computers in the Schools*, 33(4), 239–252. https://doi.org/10.1080/07380569.2016.1249742
- Liberati, A., Altman, D. G., Tetzlaff, J., Mulrow, C., Gøtzsche, P. C., Ioannidis, J. P. A., Clarke, M., Devereaux, P. J., Kleijnen, J. & Moher, D. (2009). The PRISMA statement for reporting systematic reviews and meta-Analyses of studies that evaluate health care interventions: Explanation and elabo- ration. *PLOS Medicine*, 6(7). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1000100
- Long, H. A., French, D. P., & Brooks, J. M. (2020). Optimising the value of the critical appraisal skills programme (CASP) tool for quality appraisal in qualitative evidence synthesis. *Research Methods in Medicine & Health Sciences*, 1(1), 31–42. https://doi.org/10.1177/2632084320947559
- Masataka, N. (2014). Development of reading ability is facilitated by intensive exposure to a digital children's picture book. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *5*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00396
- Mattoon, C., Bates, A., Shifflet, R., Latham, N., & Ennis, S. (2015). Examining computational skills in prekindergarteners: The effects of traditional and digital manipulatives in a prekindergarten class- room. *Early Childhood Research & Practice*, 17(1), 1–9.

- McKenna, C. (2012). There's an app for that: How two elementary classrooms used iPads to enhance student learning and achievement. *Education*, 2(5), 136–142. https://doi.org/10.5923/j.edu.20120205.05
- McLean, K. J. (2016). The implementation of bring your own device (BYOD) in primary [elementary] schools. *Frontiers in psychology*, *7*, 1739. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01739
- Mehdipour, Y., & Zerehkafi, H. (2013). Mobile learning for education: Benefits and challenges. *Inter- national Journal of Computational Engineering Research*, 3(6), 93– 101.
- Miles, M. B., Huberman, A. M., & Saldaña, J. (2014). *Qualitative data analysis: A methods source- book* (3rd ed.). Sage.
- Miller, T. (2018). Developing numeracy skills using interactive technology in a play-based learning environment. *International Journal of STEM Education*, 5(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1186/ s40594-018-0135-2
- Mowafi, Y., & Abumuhfouz, I. (2021). An interactive pedagogy in mobile context for augmenting early childhood numeric literacy and quantifying skills. *Journal of Educational Computing Research*, 58(8), 1541–1561. https://doi.org/10.1177/0735633120947351
- Musti-Rao, S., Lo, Y. Y., & Plati, E. (2015). Using an iPad® app to improve sight word reading fluency for at-risk first graders. *Remedial and Special Education*, 36(3), 154– 166. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/0741932514541485
- Neumann, M. M. (2018). Using tablets and apps to enhance emergent literacy skills in young children. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 42, 239–246. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecresq.2017.10.006
- OECD (2019). Children and digital technologies: Trends and outcomes. In T. Burns & F. Gottschalk (Eds.) (2019), *Educating 21st Century Children: Emotional Well-being in the Digital Age* (pp.38–51), Educational Research and Innovation, OECD Publishing, Paris. https://doi.org/10.1787/ b7f33425-en
- O'Toole, K. J., & Kannass, K. N. (2018). Emergent literacy in print and electronic contexts: The influence of book type, narration source, and attention. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, *173*, 100–115. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2018.03.013
- Outhwaite, L. A., Faulder, M., Gulliford, A., & Pitchford, N. J. (2019). Raising early achievement in math with interactive apps: A randomized control trial. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *111*(2), 284. https://doi.org/10.1037/edu0000286

- Papadakis, S., Kalogiannakis, M., & Zaranis, N. (2016). Comparing tablets and PCs in teaching mathematics: An attempt to improve mathematics competence in early childhood education. *Pre- school and Primary Education*, 4(2), 241–253. https://doi.org/10.12681/ppej.8779
- Papadakis, S., Kalogiannakis, M., & Zaranis, N. (2018). The effectiveness of computer and tablet assisted intervention in early childhood students 'understanding of numbers. An empirical study conducted in Greece. *Education and Information Technologies*, 23(5), 1849–1871. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10639-018-9693-7
- Parish-Morris, J., Mahajan, N., Hirsh-Pasek, K., Golinkoff, R. M., & Collins, M. F. (2013).
  Once upon a time: Parent-child dialogue and storybook reading in the electronic era. *Mind, Brain, and Education*, 7(3), 200–211. https://doi.org/10.1111/mbe.12028
- Patchan, M. M., & Puranik, C. S. (2016). Using tablet computers to teach preschool children to write letters: Exploring the impact of extrinsic and intrinsic feedback. *Computers & Education*, 102, 128–137. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2016.07.007
- Picard, D., Martin, P., & Tsao, R. (2014). iPads at school? A quantitative comparison of elementary schoolchildren's pen-on-paper versus finger-on-screen drawing skills. *Journal of Educational Computing Research*, 50(2), 203–212. https://doi.org/10.2190/EC.50.2.c
- Piotrowski, J. T., & Krcmar, M. (2017). Reading with hotspots: Young children's responses to touch- screen stories. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 70, 328–334. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2017. 01.010
- Plowman, L., Stevenson, O., Stephen, C., & McPake, J. (2012). Preschool children's learning with technology at home. *Computers & Education*, 59(1), 30–37. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu. 2011.11.014
- Puspitasari, C., & Subiyanto. (2017). A new tool to facilitate learning reading for early childhood. *Malaysian Online Journal of Educational Technology*, *5*(3), 1–15.
- Ralph, R. (2018). Media and technology in preschool classrooms: Manifesting prosocial sharing behaviours when using iPads. *Technology, Knowledge and Learning*, 23(2), 199–221. https://doi. org/10.1007/s10758-017-9342-z
- Reeves, J. L., Gunter, G. A., & Lacey, C. (2017). Mobile Learning in pre-kindergarten: Using student feedback to inform practice. *Educational Technology & Society*, 20(1), 37–44.
- Schacter, J., & Jo, B. (2016). Improving low-income preschoolers mathematics achievement with Math Shelf, a preschool tablet computer curriculum. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 55, 223–229. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2015.09.013

- Schacter, J., Shih, J., Allen, C. M., DeVaul, L., Adkins, A. B., Ito, T., & Jo, B. (2016). Math shelf: A randomized trial of a prekindergarten tablet number sense curriculum. *Early Education and Develop- ment*, 27(1), 74–88. https://doi.org/10.1080/10409289.2015.1057462
- Schroeder, E. L., & Kirkorian, H. L. (2016). When seeing is better than doing: Preschoolers ' transfer of STEM skills using touchscreen games. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01377
- Shanley, L., Strand Cary, M., Turtura, J., Clarke, B., Sutherland, M., & Pilger, M. (2020). Individualized instructional delivery options: Adapting technology-based interventions for students with attention difficulties. *Journal of Special Education Technology*, 35(3), 119–132. https://doi.org/10.1177/0162643419852929
- Sharkins, K. A., Newton, A. B., Albaiz, N. E. A., & Ernest, J. M. (2016). Preschool children's exposure to media, technology, and screen time. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, 44(5), 437–444. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10643-015-0732-3
- Shirley, Y. (2018). iPad versus books. *Creative Education*, *9*, 115–139. https://doi.org/10.4236/ce.2018.91010
- Spencer, P. (2013). iPads: Improving numeracy learning in the early years. *Mathematics Education Research Group of Australasia*, *1*, 610–617.
- Teepe, R. C., Molenaar, I., & Verhoeven, L. (2017). Technology-enhanced storytelling stimulating parent–child interaction and preschool children's vocabulary knowledge. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning*, 33(2), 123–136. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcal.12169
- Vijakkhana, N., Wilaisakditipakorn, T., Ruedeekhajorn, K., Pruksananonda, C., & Chonchaiya, W. (2015). Evening media exposure reduces night-time sleep. Acta Paediatrica, 104(3), 306–312. https://doi.org/10.1111/apa.12904
- Walter-Laager, C., Brandenberg, K., Tinguely, L., Schwarz, J., Pfiffner, M. R., & Moschner,
  B. (2017). Media-assisted language learning for young children: Effects of a word-learning app on the vocabulary acquisition of two-year-olds. *British Journal of Educational Technology*, 48(4), 1062–1072. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjet.12472
- Wang, F., Gao, C., Kaufman, J., Tong, Y., & Chen, J. (2021). Watching versus touching: The effective- ness of a touchscreen app to teach children to tell time. *Computers & Education*, 160. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2020.104021

- Wang, F., Xie, H., Wang, Y., Hao, Y., & An, J. (2016). Using touchscreen tablets to help young children learn to tell time. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01800
- Willoughby, D., Evans, M. A., & Nowak, S. (2015). Do ABC eBooks boost engagement and learning in preschoolers? An experimental study comparing eBooks with paper ABC and storybook controls. *Computers & Education*, 82, 107–117. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2014.11.008
- Xie, H., Peng, J., Qin, M., Huang, X., Tian, F., & Zhou, Z. (2018). Can touchscreen devices be used to facilitate young children's learning? A meta-analysis of touchscreen learning effect. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 9, 2580. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2018.02580
- Xu, Y., Yau, J. C., & Reich, S. M. (2021). Press, swipe and read: Do interactive features facilitate engagement and learning with e-Books? *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning*, 37(1), 212–225. https:// doi.org/10.1111/jcal.12480
- Zimmermann, L., Moser, A., Lee, H., Gerhardstein, P., & Barr, R. (2017). The ghost in the touchscreen: Social scaffolds promote learning by toddlers. *Child Development*, 88(6), 2013–2025. https://doi. org/10.1111/cdev.12683
- Zipke, M. (2017). Preschoolers explore interactive storybook apps: The effect on word recognition and story comprehension. *Education and Information Technologies*, 22(4), 1695–1712. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s10639-016-9513-x

## Chapter 4

#### 4. Meta-analysis

## **4.1 Introduction**

The 21st century witnesses a call for evidence-based education research (Ling Niu, 2021). This call has resulted in the implementation of systematic reviews and meta-analyses by education scholars to present evidence to inform planners and policy makers by synthesizing the results of various studies (Gough et al., 2012). Responding to this call, the present study adopts a systematic review/meta-analysis (SR/MA) approach to find the answers to the research questions. Being placed at the top of the evidence-based pyramid, the SR/MA approach is proposed to provide "the best evidence for getting a definitive answer to a research question" (Gopalakrishnan & Ganeshkumar; 2013, p. 6). This can be due to two main reasons: 1) drawing conclusions based on multiple studies rather than a single study, which facilitates the consideration of an effect/relationship and its consistency across a larger number of subjects with greater diversity and 2) using a rigorous approach for synthesizing the research findings (Rosenthal & DiMatteo, 2001; Shelby & Vaske, 2008). The transparency and systematic approach in meta-analysis allow for resolving inconsistencies among research findings (Lee, 2019). Meta-analysis can also unveil the effects or associations that are undetected in other approaches (Lipsey & Wilson, 2001). Therefore, if well-conducted, this approach can be highly helpful in keeping the educators/teachers/policymakers abreast of the contemporary education-related evidence by giving them a summary of statistics based on a large amount of data.

Regarding this, the present study adopted a meta-analysis approach to provide a statistical summary of the effect of touchscreen technologies on early learning performance. The results of this meta-analysis can be complementary to the findings of the integrated systematic review by covering the quantitative end of the spectrum. The meta-analysis was conducted using the PRISMA 2020 statement which is a replacement for the PRISMA 2009 statement. The PRISMA principles provide a series of evidence-based guidelines for reporting SR/MA studies. The application of these guidelines warrants the transparent, precise, and thorough summarization of the literature and enhances the reporting quality (Moher et al., 2009; Page et al., 2021).

# 4.2 Database Search

Given the integrated format of the present dissertation, part of the studies that were included in the meta-analysis consisted of the papers that had been reviewed in the integrated systematic review and met the renewed inclusion criteria. In addition, I performed another search with the aim of including the most recent literature and achieving a more comprehensive dataset. To avoid selection bias, in addition to adhering to a rigorous systematic review, I aimed to search for both published and unpublished studies (e.g., dissertations, book chapters, and conference papers), which can bring about a more comprehensive dataset that represents true effects.

For the purpose of finding the relevant studies, I searched different databases to make my search exhaustive. As acknowledged by Gurevitch et al. (2013), "no database is complete and multiple databases will make the search more comprehensive"(p. 40). Regarding this, in order to identify the studies addressing the impact of touchscreen technologies on early learning, I carried out a systematic literature search using several electronic databases, including the ERIC, Web of Science, ProQuest, JSTOR, EBSCOHOST, and Sage Journal On-line, all of which were accessed through the Western University Libraries platform. I also used Google Scholar as another searching platform since it easily provides access to the full text/metadata of scholarly literature.

The databases used in the present study have been listed among the core databases for locating journal articles and other sources for educational topics (University of Melbourne, n.d.). Moreover, the selection of the databases was based on the previous studies (e.g., Crompton & Burke, 2020; Kalati & Kim, 2021; Xie et al., 2018), as well as their comprehensiveness and popularity among the educational researchers. For instance, ERIC has already been the first choice of the researchers addressing the education-related literature since it specifically hosts the studies regarding the education science. Furthermore, the Web of Science, containing 100 million multidisciplinary studies, is reported to be the second largest bibliographic database (Research & Writing Guides, n.d.). This database covers conference papers in addition to the peer-reviewed articles, which made it well suited for this study since the inclusion of conference papers to ensure comprehensiveness was one of the intentions of this study.

The use of a variety of databases both guaranteed the preclusion of missing any relevant study and inclusion of various study formats (e.g., peer-reviewed papers, books chapters, dissertations, and conference papers). Additionally, the reference sections of the included

studies were searched manually using the backward reference searching approach to find the additional relevant literature. This kind of comprehensive literature search can act as a potential mechanism for minimizing bias (Cooper et al., 2018; Kugley et al., 2017).

#### **4.3 Searching Strategies**

According to Cohen et al. (2018), strategic search for the relevant evidence helps the scholars to efficiently achieve the synthesis purpose based on the available resources and pragmatic restrictions. Drawing on this view and in an attempt to make my search strategic, I performed the searching/screening process in three steps. In the first step, I developed a group of keywords acting as search terms in my search process. To this end, I first started a pilot search using such keywords as 'early learning AND touchscreens OR tablets OR iPads' and 'Young children AND touchscreens OR tablets OR iPads'. After finding some relevant resources, I tried to locate some more keywords based on the already retrieved papers in order to expand the search and ensure the retrieval of all pertaining literature. As a result, I came up with the following keywords: 'Early learning', 'Young children', 'Childhood education', 'Teaching', 'Preschoolers', and 'Elementary students' in different combinations with 'Touchscreens', 'Tablets', 'iPads', 'Mobile devices' and 'Educational apps'.

As the second step, I used all the developed searching terms, along with the Boolean operators, to find the studies relevant to the subject of interest using the aforementioned databases. In the final stage, I performed the screening process by checking each of the retrieved studies against the inclusion and exclusion criteria in order to determine the final set of studies that are going to be subjected to review and analysis.

### 4.4 Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria

The inclusion/exclusion criteria have remarkable importance for the reliability of the metaanalysis findings since they determine the studies that are going to be entered into a metaanalysis, thereby affecting the final research conclusions (Tabak et al., 1991). The establishment of clear inclusion and exclusion criteria determines the scope of the study and reduces the synthesis biases (Suri, 2019). Moreover, defining the inclusion/exclusion criteria enhances the plausibility of achieving reproducible results. To avoid inconsistencies and reduce the potential of bias, it is required to define study selection criteria both clearly and accurately prior to the screening process (McDonagh et al., 2013). In the present study, I used the inclusion criteria adopted in the integrated systematic review with some modifications to achieve studies that are well responsive to the research questions. Regarding this, the inclusion criteria for this study were peer-reviewed studies, conference papers, book chapters, or dissertations that: 1) have an experimental/quasi-experimental design, 2) involve children aged 2-8 years, 3) include both the learning and test phases, 4) involve the physical manipulation of touchscreens by children during the interventional learning phase, 5) include a non-touchscreen/comparison group (e.g., pretest and other physical manipulatives or learning methods), 6) use a systematic approach to measure the outcomes, 7) have sufficient quantitative data (e.g., means, standard deviations, and sample size or *t*-test and *F*-test values) for effect size calculation, 8) being published in English language, and 9) being published between 2010 and 2022. On the other hand, the exclusion criteria were: 1) having a descriptive or correlational design, 2) inadequacy of data, 3) investigation of learning-irrelevant outcomes (e.g., learners' perception, sleep quality, or health risks), and 4) non-availability of the full-text version.

The studies with an experimental design were given a high priority because as acknowledged by Gay (1992), this approach is "the only method of research that can truly test hypotheses concerning cause-and-effect relationships. It represents the most valid approach to the solution of educational problems, both practical and theoretical, and to the advancement of education as a science" (p. 298). Herodotou (2018) also indicated the efficacy of experimental studies in addressing the subject under study since they facilitate "the actual interaction of children with specific applications and their comparison to baseline measurements" (p. 2). The reason for the selection of 2010 as the starting point was that it marks the date that iPads, as significant touchscreen technologies, were introduced to the market.

## 4.5 Screening Process

The initial search in the aforementioned databases yielded a total of 2,770 papers. After the removal of 394 duplicates from the retrieved articles, a total of 2,376 studies were subjected to the initial stage of screening. This stage, which involved the manual scanning of the abstracts, and keywords of the retrieved studies, resulted in the exclusion of qualitative and non-experimental studies, review papers, comments, reports, prefaces, and non-English articles, as well as studies with irrelevant objectives to those of the present study, such as those investigating non-touchscreen technologies (e.g., computers), examining young

learners/parents/teachers' perceptions of technology use, or targeting touchscreens as an assessment tool rather than a learning medium. During the abstract screening process, in case of information inadequacy in the abstracts, the method sections of the studies were examined to ensure eligibility. This stage resulted in the elimination of 2,085 studies. Accordingly, a total of 291 studies were subjected to full-text review. However, 8 more studies were removed before starting this stage due to the non-availability of their full-text version. At this stage, each of the retrieved papers (n = 283) was examined against the inclusion/exclusion criteria and removed in case of not meeting one of the inclusion criteria. The full-text screening led to the exclusion of 252 studies due to such reasons as participants' age range (n = 46), learning-irrelevant outcomes (n = 7), and inadequacy of statistical data (n = 170). Therefore, a total of 31 studies were identified to meet the eligibility criteria. In addition, out of the 53 articles included in the integrated systematic review, 26 papers met the metaanalysis inclusion criteria. Therefore, a total of 57 studies were included in the meta-analysis. The backward search of the reference lists of these studies did not result in the identification of any other relevant paper. As a result, the final sample of this meta-analysis consists of 57 studies. Figure 2 illustrates the PRISMA flowchart displaying the literature search and screening process of this study.



## Figure 2: RISMA Flow Chart of Study Selection Process

# 4.6 Data Extraction and Coding Process

The data extraction phase consisted of three parts of extracting study characteristics (i.e., authors' names, publication year, geographical setting, research design, and sample size), quantitative data for the estimation of effect size, and potential moderators data (i.e., age, learning domain, App type, intervention duration, technology integration level based on SAMR model, adult's feedback, instructional grouping, population, and experimental environment). To facilitate the extraction process, three codebooks, one for the study

characteristics data and the other two for the meta-analysis-related data (i.e., quantitative data required for effect size estimation and data related to moderators), were created on Excel sheets to be used as a guide during the data extraction and coding process.

The potential moderators for this study were selected based on the previous studies (e.g., Kim et al. 2021; Sung et al., 2016; Xie et al., 2018), especially the integrated systematic review, which partly targeted the factors affecting young children's learning with touchscreens. In the mentioned study, five factors/conditions, namely app features/contents, applied pedagogical approach, adult mediation, instructional grouping, and child age and previous experience/familiarity with touchscreens, were identified to be effective in learners' outcome. Out of these factors/conditions, app features/contents, adult mediation, instructional grouping, and child age were considered in the meta-analysis as potential moderators. The reason for not considering the applied pedagogical approach and child's experience/familiarity with the touchscreens was that most of the included studies did not clearly provided specific data or explanations about these factors.

In addition to the aforementioned moderators, a set of other moderators were determined based on other relevant literature (e.g., Crompton & Burke, 2020; Xie et al., 2018). As already acknowledged by Xie et al. (2018), it is hard to establish a theoretical framework for the determination of potential moderators of touchscreen's learning effect. Regarding this, the moderator analysis in the present research was established based on an exploratory approach rather than a theoretical one. Therefore, the potential moderators were considered as follows:

1. Child's age: The learners' age was coded based on three age groups of 2-3, 4-6, and 7-8 years. To this end, the participants' mean age was considered for categorizing each study population under each of the three age groups. In case a study had examined age difference when examining touchscreen effect, the data were extracted and entered separately for each of the age groups. For instance, Russo-Johnson et al. (2017) examined the effect of learning with tablets on young children in three age groups of 2, 3, and 4 years old. Accordingly, the data of the mentioned study were entered separately for each of the groups.

2. Learning domain: The learning domain was not limited to just primary outcomes, such as children's domain subject (e.g., math, literacy, and science), rather it was also considered in terms of the secondary outcomes (e.g., learner's engagement and attention). A variety of learning domains had been addressed in the included studies. For the purpose of

analysis, the learning domains were coded into four groups of literacy, mathematics, science, and domain-generic skills. In this categorization, such subject domains as reading, writing, phonemic awareness, beginning sound awareness, alphabet knowledge, vocabulary, and concept of word were coded as literacy (e.g., Amorim et al., 2020, 2022; Zipke et al., 2017). The studies examining number concepts, spatial reasoning, computational skills, or visuo-spatial abilities were coded as mathematics (e.g., Mowafi & Abumuhfouz, 2021). Science included such subject domains as environmental knowledge or factual information about animal life, seasons, and plants (e.g., Kwok et al., 2016; Lee & Tu et al., 2016). Furthermore, the studies addressing problem-solving skills, visual and motor learning skills, engagement, and attention were coded under domain-generic skills (e.g., Tarasuik et al., 2017; Short et al., 2018). In case a study had addressed more than one domain, it was coded for each of the investigated outcomes. For instance, Reeves et al. (2017) investigated the effect of mobile learning on increasing young children's print knowledge, phonological awareness, and math. Therefore, this study was categorized under both literacy (for print knowledge, phonological awareness) and math.

3. Application type: Application type was analyzed as a moderator to figure out if the effect of technology on learning effectiveness varies for the apps classified as educational, entertainment, and edutainment. Accordingly, during the coding process, the studies that used the apps designed especially for achieving educational goals were categorized under educational apps (e.g., Carson, 2020). On the other hand, those performing touchscreen-enhanced interventions based on digital games designed for pure leisure, as well as the social media apps, were coded as entertainment apps (e.g., Antrilli, 2019). Additionally, the studies that used the apps that were intended to be both educational and entertaining were classified as edutainment apps (e.g., Amorim et al., 2022).

4. Intervention duration: The intervention duration was coded based on the total number of minutes the participants were exposed to touchscreens during the intervention phase. This is unlike the previous studies in which the duration was reported either based on the number of sessions or the whole intervention period in week, month, or year. The consideration of the total length of the intervention can yield more accurate results. Based on the minimum (5 min) and maximum (5,760 min) intervention durations that were used in the included studies, this potential moderator was grouped as 5-30, 31-100, 101-300, 301-600, 601-1000, 1001-

2000, and 2001-6000 min. If this amount was variable for different research participants, the mean time of children's learning with touchscreens was considered.

5. Learning setting: Learning setting was taken into account to find out whether the impact of touchscreen technologies on learning performance differs depending on the place in which learning with touchscreens occurs. Regarding this, based on the included studies, the learning setting was coded as regular classroom, empty classroom, home, laboratory, and miscellaneous. In this coding, if the learners were subjected to the touchscreen-based intervention during their regular school hours in their classroom, the setting was categorized as regular classroom (Amorim et al., 2022). In case the learners were taken to a quiet place (e.g., a quiet classroom or playroom) in their own kindergarten/school to receive the touchscreen intervention, the setting was coded as empty classroom (e.g., Carson, 2020). Furthermore, the studies in which the touchscreen-based intervention was performed at learner's home (e.g., Arnold et al., 2021) or in a lab room (Alade et al., 2016) were coded accordingly. In some studies, touchscreen-based learning occurred in more than one setting (e.g., both home and classroom). In such cases, the setting was coded as miscellaneous (e.g., Kowk et al., 2016).

6. Adult's feedback: Both the review of the literature and the findings of the integrated study were indicative of the moderating effect of parents' and teachers' feedback or mediation during children's learning with touchscreens. Therefore, this factor was considered in the moderator analysis to be subjected to statistical examination. To this end, three feedback levels of low, medium, and high were considered for coding the parents' or teachers' feedback during child's learning with touchscreens. In this categorization, if the parents/teachers/interventionists provided no or minor mediation so that the child could work with the device independently, the study was coded as low feedback (e.g., Carson, 2020). Furthermore, in case the parents/teachers/interventionists answered child's questions and gave them prompt to keep them engaged/focused during learning with touchscreens, the study was categorized under medium feedback (e.g., Gecu-Parmaksizhttps & Delialiglu, 2020). Finally, if the adults kept giving focusing, affecting, expanding, encouraging, or regulating feedback during child's learning with the touchscreen, the feedback level was coded as high (e.g., Amorim et al., 2022).

7. Instructional grouping: As reported in the integrated study, the way young children are exposed to learning with touchscreen (i.e., individually or shared) may explain the

variation in child's learning performance. Regarding this, instructional grouping was considered for moderator analysis to find out objective evidence regarding its moderating role in young children's learning with touchscreen technologies. In this study, instructional grouping refers to whether the touchscreen device is used individually by the learner during the educational intervention or if it is shared by one or more peers. Accordingly, to investigate the effect of this potential moderator, it was coded into three levels of one-on-one, pair-group, and small-group.

8. Population type: The study population was coded into two groups of children with special educational needs (SEN) and those without special educational needs (non-SEN). The categorization of population into SEN was based on the definition provided by UNESCO (2011) that states, "a child is commonly recognized as having special educational needs (SEN) if he or she is not able to benefit from the school education made generally available for children of the same age without additional support or adaptations in the content of studies" (para 2). Therefore, SEN can cover a range of needs including physical or mental disabilities, and cognition or educational impairments. According to this definition, the studies performed on young children with any disabilities (e.g., developmental delays, developmental language disorders, and autism) or those with educational impairments (e.g., at-risk learners with difficulty learning a subject domain) were grouped as SEN (e.g., Carson, 2020; D'Agostino et al., 2016; Soares et al., 2020), while the studies carried out on children without such difficulties or problems were categorized as non-SEN (Short et al., 2018; Wu, 2020).

**9.** Technology integration level: The degree of technology integration was investigated based on the four levels of SAMR model, namely substitution, augmentation, modification, and redefinition. The expanded definition of SAMR levels provided by Crompton & Burke (2020) was employed to map each touchscreen-based intervention into each of the SAMR levels. The included studies benefited from the affordances of touchscreens across various levels. One thing that should be noted is that in the reviewed studies, the touchscreen-based activities were dependent on the apps used during the educational intervention. Therefore, the categorization of the touchscreen-based activities was carried out based on the apps used in the studies.

## 4.7 Data Analysis

#### **4.7.1 Effect Size Calculation**

The analysis of data was performed in two stages, one of which involved the descriptive statistics of the included studies and the other one targeted the meta-analysis process. The meta-analysis was performed using the Comprehensive Meta-Analysis (CMA) package program, version 3. For the purpose of the calculation of the effect size, the mean, standard deviation, sample size, *p*-value, *t* value, and *F* value reported in the studies were used based on the multiple functions of the CMA program.

For the studies with multiple outcomes, as suggest by Borenstein et al. (2021), we computed composite effects with the variance using an excel sheet provided by the developers of the CMA program. This calculation was performed in a separate excel sheet because the CMA program treats the effect sizes for multiple outcomes as completely independent by assuming the correlation among outcomes as 0, which over-estimates the precision of the summary effect (since the correlation is probably higher than 0). The spreadsheet allows for computing composite effects with a variance based on any correlation. The correlation used for multiple outcomes were based on the literature. For instance, for a study by Messer et al. (2017) addressing the effect of touchscreens on both literacy and math, the math and literacy correlation was taken as 0.30 based on a study performed by Džumhur et al. (2022) reporting a correlation range of 0.19-0.30 among math and literacy components in preschoolers. As suggested by the CMA developers, if we expect that the correlation falls within the range of 0.60 to 0.80, we may elect to use 0.80 (yielding the highest estimate of the variance). After the calculation of the composite effects in the excel spreadsheet, they were entered back into CMA. This method, which is referred to as 'composite approach', precludes overestimation which can be caused by the dependence of multiple effect sizes on the same participants (Borenstein et al., 2021). The interpretation of the effect size magnitude was based on the benchmarks suggested by Cohen (1988). In this categorization, an effect size of around 0.20 is interpreted as small, while the effect sizes of about 0.50 and 0.80 are respectively considered medium and large.

## 4.7.2 Homogeneity Test

The investigation of the presence of heterogeneity was carried out using the Cochran's Q test, which is a traditional statistical test for checking the hypothesis of effect size homogeneity

(Sedgwick, 2012). However, given the inability of this test to demonstrate the magnitude of the heterogeneity,  $I^2$  was also calculated as a common index of the degree of heterogeneity (Higgins & Thompson, 2002). As proposed by Higgins et al. (2003),  $I^2$  values of around 25%, 50%, and 75% are representative of the presence of low, medium, and high heterogeneity, respectively (Higgins et al., 2003).

# 4.7.3 Publication Bias Test

Publication bias occurs as a result of the non-publication of the studies with insignificant results, which impacts the accurate synthesis of the evidence in a given domain (Song et al, 2013). Publication bias in meta-analysis can threaten the validity and generalization of the findings (Lin & Chu, 2017). Various methods have been proposed to avoid the incidence of publication bias. These include implementing a comprehensive search throughout all probable sources, including both published and unpublished research, such as conference papers and PhD theses, and not limiting the search to the outcomes (Song et al., 2013). As previously mentioned, in this study, in an attempt to eliminate publication bias, I performed a comprehensive search in different databases and included both published and unpublished studies.

The use of statistical methods is another approach to ensure that the sample of included studies is not affected by publication bias. In the present research, publication bias was tested using the funnel plot test and Egger's regression test, as one of the bias indicators of funnel scatter plots (Egger & Smith, 1997). Additionally, the fail-safe *N* method (Rosenthal, 1979) was employed as another estimation of publication bias to identify the number of additional negative-outcome studies required in a meta-analysis to make the results insignificant.

# Chapter 5

## 5. Meta-analysis Results

#### 5.1 Overall Analysis

A total of 57 studies (including 59 effect sizes) were included in the present meta-analysis. This section initially presents the characteristics of the included studies in relation to their publication features and learning domains. Then, it continues with presenting the results of the meta-analysis/systematic review based on the research questions.

#### 5.1.1 Descriptive Analysis of the Included Studies

Figure 3 depicts the distribution of the included studies based on their publication year. As illustrated in this figure, there has been a growing trend in the studies exploring the impact of touchscreens on early learning over the second half of the last decade, with 86% of the studies having been conducted within 2016-2022. Although the number of the performed studies was lower in 2021 (n = 4) and 2022 (n = 1) in comparison to the former years, this can be due to the restrictions caused by COVID-19, which made the implementation of experimental studies highly difficult if not impossible. The investigation of the included studies based on their geographical distribution also revealed almost the same findings as those of the integrated systematic review, with North America (51%) having the highest share of research addressing the effect of touchscreens on early learning and Africa (5.2%) and South America (3.5%) having the lowest rates (Figure 4). Regarding the sources of the included studies, peer-reviewed articles with a rate of 80.7% constituted a remarkable proportion of the included studies while the reviewed dissertations and book chapters had the rates of 12.3% and 7%, respectively (Figure 5).



Figure 3: Distribution of Included Studies Based on their Publication Year



Figure 4: Distribution of Included Studies Based on their Geographic Region



# Figure 5: Distribution of Included Studies Based on their Sources

As stated previously, early learning in the present study was not limited to only primary outcomes, such as subject domains like literacy or mathematics, rather it also targeted secondary learning outcomes, such as motivation, collaboration, and attention, which were categorized under domain-generic skills for the sake of analysis. Figure 6 displays the distribution of the included studies based on the investigated learning outcomes. Among the studies reviewed and analyzed in the current research, mathematics studies (44.5%), followed by literacy research (38%), had the highest frequency. Comparatively, science (6.5%) had a much lower frequency in relation to the other two primary subject domains (i.e., literary and mathematics). Regarding the secondary outcomes, 11% of the studies had examined the effect of touchscreens on young children's domain-generic skills.



# Figure 6: Distribution of Included Studies Based on the Investigated Learning Outcomes

# 5.1.2 Pooled Effect Size

Out of the 57 studies included in the present meta-analysis, a total of 59 effects sizes were calculated. These studies included a total of 6,857 participants with a mean age ranging from 27.03 to 97 months. Figure 5 illustrates the forest plot presenting the point estimate of each effect size with a 95% confidence interval. In this analysis, an effect size below zero represents the negative effect of touchscreens on early learning, while an effect size above zero indicates the positive learning effect of these devices.

# 5.1.3 Homogeneity Analysis

The results of the Cochran's Q test demonstrated a statistically significant level for the Q statistic (Q = 337.21, p = 0.00), thereby rejecting the null hypothesis of homogeneity. Additionally, based on the classifications proposed by Higgins et al. (2003), the  $I^2$  estimate ( $I^2 = 82.8$ ) was suggestive of high heterogeneity ( $I^2 > \%75$ ). These results supported the assumption of random-effects model; therefore, the pooled effect of touchscreens on early learning performance was investigated using the random-effects model. The random-effects model takes into account the heterogeneity among studies (Freemantle & Geddes, 1998). This heterogeneity also indicates the presence of differences in effect sizes due to factors other than the subject-level sampling error; therefore, it justifies the implementation of moderator analysis to identify the source of heterogeneity.

Study name	Subgroup within study			Statistics f	or each s	tudy		
		Std diff	Standard		Lower	Upper		
		in means	error	Variance	limit	limit	Z-Value	p-Value
Pungali (2017)	Math	-0.895	0.130	0.017	-1.151	-0.639	-6.864	0.000
Soaros etal (2020)	Literacy	-0.441	0.127	0.016	-1.076	-0.192	-3.475	0.001
Soares etal. (2020) Kowk etal. (2016)	Science	-0.330	0.301	0.145	-1.076	0.410	-0.007	0.366
Entersich (2018)	Generic skills	-0.190	0.216	0.047	-0.019	0.220	-0.905	0.500
Messer etal (2018)	Generic skills	0.040	0.003	0.000	-0.224	0.120	0.073	0.942
Shortetal (2018)	Generic skills	0.054	0.306	0.094	-0.546	0.653	0.176	0.860
Matpon et al. (2015)	Math	0.077	0.408	0.167	-0.723	0.878	0.190	0.850
Esteraich (2018) (low feedback)	Generic skills	0.119	0.126	0.016	-0.129	0.367	0.941	0.347
Ronimus etal. (2020)	Generic skills	0.130	0.259	0.067	-0.377	0.637	0.503	0.615
Teepe etal. (2017)	Literacy	0.136	0.176	0.031	-0.209	0.481	0.772	0.440
Willoughby etal. (2015)	Literacy	0.141	0.232	0.054	-0.314	0.596	0.607	0.544
Cornue etal. (2019)	Math	0.147	0.239	0.057	-0.321	0.615	0.616	0.538
Miller (2018)	Math	0.148	0.557	0.310	-0.944	1.240	0.266	0.790
Outhwaite et al. (2019)	Math	0.149	0.447	0.200	-0.728	1.026	0.333	0.739
Allison (2016)	Literacy	0.152	0.138	0.019	-0.118	0.422	1.103	0.270
Messer etal. (2018)	Math	0.160	0.187	0.035	-0.207	0.527	0.855	0.392
Amorim et al. (2020)	Literacy	0.180	0.114	0.013	-0.043	0.403	1.579	0.114
Ronimus etal. (2020)	Literacy	0.225	0.259	0.067	-0.283	0.733	0.869	0.385
Lee & lu	Science	0.262	0.080	0.006	0.105	0.419	3.265	0.001
waner-laager etal. (2017)	Literacy	0.272	0.350	0.122	-0.414	0.958	0.778	0.437
vvanon2018)	Man	0.315	0.221	0.049	-0.119	0.749	1.423	0.155
Antriii (2019)	Man	0.316	0.232	0.054	-0.139	0.771	1.360	0.174
Anormetal. (2022)	Literatory	0.323	0.195	0.038	-0.059	0.705	1.05/	0.098
Cary etal. (2020)	Math	0.307	0.095	0.009	0.101	0.000	3.009	0.000
Pictiord etal. (2019)	Ividul	0.307	0.128	0.016	0.137	0.636	3.029	0.002
Bitchford et al. (2019)	Literacy	0.390	0.128	0.010	0.140	0.640	3.037	0.002
Zinke (2017) Evn 1	Literacy	0.393	0.110	0.010	0.172	0.593	3.970	0.000
O'Toole & Kannass	Literacy	0.413	0.202	0.041	0.016	0.810	2 040	0.041
Spencer (2013)	Math	0.432	0.164	0.027	0.110	0.754	2.629	0.009
Mowafi & Abumufouz (2021)	Math	0.442	0.456	0.208	-0.452	1.336	0.969	0.332
Oakley et al. (2020)	Literacy	0.467	0.092	0.008	0.286	0.647	5.071	0.000
Lee & Choi (2020)	Math	0.482	0.292	0.085	-0.089	1.053	1.653	0.098
Masataka (2014)	Literacy	0.499	0.371	0.137	-0.228	1.226	1.346	0.178
Papakadis etal (2016)	Math	0.551	0.127	0.016	0.301	0.801	4.325	0.000
Schacter et al. (2016)	Math	0.570	0.204	0.042	0.170	0.970	2.794	0.005
Neuman (2018)	Literacy	0.630	0.428	0.183	-0.208	1.468	1.473	0.141
Patchan & Puranik (2016)	Literacy	0.630	0.362	0.131	-0.080	1.340	1.739	0.082
Papadakis etal. (2018)	Math	0.670	0.135	0.018	0.404	0.935	4.945	0.000
Disney etal. (2019)	Math	0.681	0.249	0.062	0.193	1.169	2.735	0.006
Alade etal. (2016)	Math	0.713	0.326	0.106	0.074	1.352	2.186	0.029
Arnold etal. (2021)	Literacy	0.717	0.295	0.087	0.139	1.295	2.432	0.015
Wu & Kim (2019)	Generic skills	0.814	0.780	0.608	-0.714	2.342	1.044	0.297
Schenke etal. (2020)	Math	0.828	0.257	0.066	0.325	1.331	3.228	0.001
Wang etal. (2016)	Math	0.836	0.314	0.099	0.220	1.452	2.660	0.008
D'Agostino etal. (2016)	Literacy	0.837	0.395	0.156	0.063	1.611	2.119	0.034
Russo-Johnson etal. (2017) (4years)	Literacy	0.840	0.291	0.085	0.270	1.410	2.887	0.004
Reeves etal. (2017)	Literacy	0.875	0.420	0.176	0.052	1.698	2.084	0.037
Russo-Johnson etal. (2017) (2-3years)	Literacy	0.910	0.249	0.062	0.422	1.398	3.656	0.000
Schacter & Jo (2017)	Math	0.940	0.103	0.011	0.738	1.142	9.110	0.000
McKenna (2012)	Math	0.967	0.486	0.236	0.015	1.919	1.991	0.047
Corcoran (2018)	Literacy	1.044	0.282	0.080	0.490	1.597	3.697	0.000
Schacter & Jo (2016)	Math	1.090	0.194	0.038	0.710	1.470	5.627	0.000
Sebreedes & Kirkesien (2016)	Math	1.118	0.336	0.113	0.460	1.///	3.329	0.001
We (2020)	Maile	1.144	0.402	0.102	0.335	1.833	2.042	0.004
Pila etal. (2010)	Science	1 244	0.290	0.004	0.621	1.757	4.101	0.000
Pitchford (2015)	Math	1 363	0.532	0.110	0.034	2 303	2 504	0.000
Careon (2020)	Literacy	1 269	0.525	0.461	0.007	2.000	2.034	0.000
Reeves etal (2017)	Math	1 395	0.679	0.101	0.037	2.099	2.015	0.002
Durgungoz & Durgungoz (2021)	Generic skills	1,917	0.437	0.388	0.529	3 138	3.078	0.002
Gecu-Parmaksiz & Delialionlu (2020)	Math	1.940	0.023	0.082	1.380	2 500	6787	0.002
2000 · 2020)		0.473	0.060	0.004	0.356	0.589	7 936	0.000
		5.475	0.000	5.004	0.000	0.008	1.550	0.000

Favours A

Favours B

## **Figure 7: Forest Plot of Individual Effect Sizes**

## **5.1.4 Publication Bias Analysis**

Figure 8 illustrates the funnel plot of the effect sizes of the included studies. As can be seen, the scale is scattered between -2 and 2 because the effect size of one of the studies is around 2, and the standard error is between 0 and 0.8. Considering the scattered version of the graphic and lack of any remarkable asymmetry, it can be interpreted that the publication choice was not biased. However, the results of the Egger's test were indicative of the likelihood of the effect of publication bias on the findings of the current meta-analysis (intercept = 1.56, p<0.5). Nonetheless, the results of the classic fail-safe *N* test demonstrated that a total of 3,833 studies with non-significant findings would be required to nullify the cumulative effect size obtained in this meta-analysis (Table 1). According to Rosenthal (1979), if the fail-safe *N* is larger than (5) k + 10 (where *k* is the number of effect sizes), then the fail-safe *N* is considered large enough to signify the robustness of the result and reject the

presence of publication bias. In the present study, the fail-safe *N* was achieved at 3,833; therefore, based on 5(59) + 10 = 305 since the fail-safe *N* is much bigger than this number (i.e., 3,833>305), it can be concluded that the estimated effect size of unpublished studies is unlikely to affect the effect size of the present meta-analysis.



# Figure 8: Funnel Plot of the Studies Investigating the Effect of Touchscreens on Early Learning

Table 1:	Results	of the	Classic	Fail-Safe	N
----------	---------	--------	---------	-----------	---

Z-value for observed studies	15.91
P-value for observed studies	0.00
Alpha	0.05
Tails	2
Z for alpha	1.95
Number of observed studies	59
Number of missing studies that would bring the p-value to >alpha	3,833

## 5.2 Meta-analysis Research Question 1

The first research question addressed the overall effect of touchscreens on young children's learning. As demonstrated in Table 2, the results of the meta-analysis revealed a random weighted average effect size of 0.48 with a %95 confidence interval of 0.35-0.60, which suggests that the mean effect size in the universe of comparable studies could fall anywhere within this interval. As per Cohen's (1988) classification, the obtained effect size (d = 0.48) is representative of a medium effect size. Regarding this, it can be concluded that learning with touchscreens can result in better learning performance in young children in comparison to learning in the absence of touchscreens. This result is similar to those obtained by Xie et al. who also reported a medium effect size for the effect of touchscreens on early learning performance.

Dependent			Effec	Homogeneity test				
variable	k Cohen's d	р	95% CI	Ζ	Q	Р	$I^2$	
Early learning	59	0.48	0.00	[0.35-0.6]	7.67	337.21	0.00	82.80

Table 21 I voica Lileet of Coing I vacinger coing on Larry Learning	Table	e 2:	Pooled	Effect	of	Using	T	<b>ouchscreens</b>	on	Early	Le	arnin
---	-------	------	--------	--------	----	-------	---	--------------------	----	-------	----	-------

# 5.3 Meta-analysis Research Question 2

The second research question targeted the presence of factors/conditions moderating the effect of early learning with touchscreens. To find the answer to this question, a moderator analysis was run. Moderator analysis facilitates the examination of the effect of a third variable on the relationship between two variables. This type of analysis allows for testing when or under what conditions an effect takes place (Williams, 2012).

## **5.3.1 Moderator Analysis**

Table 3 demonstrates the results of the moderator analyses based on the nine potential moderators investigated. Since the potential moderators were all categorical variables, they were subjected to subgroup analyses.

Regarding the learning domain, this variable was investigated across four levels, namely mathematics, literacy, science, and domain-generic skills. As seen in Table 2, the results demonstrated a statistically significant moderating effect for the learning domain (Q = 22.81, p = 0.00). In this analysis, mathematics (d = 0.56, p = 0.00) and science (d = 0.55, p = 0.05) had almost equal and the largest effect sizes among other learning outcomes. This suggested that young children benefited more from touchscreens when learning mathematics and science, compared to other domains. In addition, the use of touchscreens for learning literacy was found to have a Cohen's d of 0.37 (p = 0.001), which is representative of an almost medium effect size. However, in this categorization, domain-generic skills showed a very low and statistically non-significant effect size (d = 0.02, p = 0.71).

Considering child's age, the moderator analysis demonstrated no significant moderating effects for this variable (Q = 2.33, p = 0.31). Based on the analysis, the older children (i.e., 4-5 and 6-7 years old) had a higher effect size for learning with touchscreens (d = 0.50, p = 0.00 and d = 0.43, p = 0.00 respectively), compared to the younger age group (i.e., 2- to 3-year-olds; d = 0.30, p = 0.00).

With regard to the application type, although no significant variation was detected across the levels of this category (Q = 4.65, p = 0.09), remarkably, young children benefited more from learning with the touchscreens when using edutainment applications (d = 0.50, p = 0.00), compared to the educational applications (d = 0.31, p = 0.002). Nonetheless, the effect sizes for the entertainment applications was insignificant and small (d = 0.20, p = 0.15).

The length of exposure to touchscreen-based interventions was also found not to significantly affect the influence of touchscreens on young children' learning (Q = 1.57, p = 0.97). However, in this categorization, except for the intervention duration of 601-1000 min (d = 0.32, p = 0.06), the other five levels demonstrated both statistically significant and moderate effect sizes (d = 0.41-0.60, p < 0.01). Among these levels, 101-300 min of exposure was found to have the highest effect size (g = 0.60, p = 0.00). On the other hand, the lowest effect size was recorded for the intervention duration of 5-30 min (d = 0.41, p = 0.00).

The investigation of the moderating effect of technology integration level based on the SAMR framework was performed using the first three levels of this model, namely substitution, augmentation, and modification, since there was no study using touchscreens at the redefinition level. The data were indicative of the moderating effect of touchscreen

integration level on young children's learning (Q = 6.01, p = 0.04). As the subgroup analysis demonstrated, only the enhancement levels of SAMR showed statistically significant results, with the augmentation level having the highest effect size (d = 0.54, p = 0.01). Regarding the transformational levels of SAMR, the data were indicative of a very small effect size (d = 0.005, p = 0.98), which was not statistically significant.

The amount of adult's feedback during learning with touchscreens was also found to affect the influence of these devices on young children' learning. In this categorization, the low and medium feedback levels showed a moderate effect size (d = 0.53, p = 0.00 and d = 0.61, p = 0.00, respectively), while a high feedback level demonstrated a small effect size (d = 0.18, p = 0.00). This can indicate that the provision of low to moderate feedback level during young children's learning with touchscreens can lead to better learning outcomes.

Instructional grouping was another variable the moderating effect of which was investigated in the present research. The results indicated no significant results for this category (Q = 3.94, p = 0.13). Nonetheless, the use of touchscreens on a one-on-one basis was found to result in higher learning effectiveness (d = 0.54, p = 0.00) than the shared use of these devices (d =0.35, p = 0.00 and d = 0.31, p = 0.00 for in-pair and small-group categories, respectively).

The investigation of learner type based on the two groups of learners with and without special educational needs also demonstrated no statistically significant difference in the mean effect size across the two levels of this variable. However, the subgroup analysis at each of the levels demonstrated a statistically significant effect size only for the non-SEN group (d = 0.48, p = 0.00).

Finally, the experimental environment was examined considering both formal and informal settings at the five levels of regular classroom, empty classroom, lab, home, and miscellaneous. The sub-group analysis showed no statistically significant results for this variable (Q = 4.89, p = 0.29). This signifies that young children's learning outcome does not differ depending on the place in which they are learning with touchscreens. Out of the five places investigated, only regular and empty classroom showed statistically significant effect sizes (d = 0.45, p = 0.00 and d = 0.62, p = 0.00, respectively).

Moderators	K	Cohen's	Standar	95%	95%	Ζ	2-sided p-	Q(df)	р-
		d	d Error	Lower	Upper		value		value
Learning domain								22.81(3)	0.00
Mathematics	26	0.56	0.11	0.34	0.78	5.04	0.00		
Literacy	23	0.37	0.07	0.22	0.51	5.00	0.00		
Science	6	0.55	0.29	-0.01	1.23	1.91	0.05		
Domain-generic skills	4	0.02	0.06	-0.10	0.15	0.36	0.71		
Age								2.33(2)	0.31
2-3 years	6	0.30	0.09	0.11	0.50	3.09	0.00		
4-6 years	48	0.50	0.07	0.34	0.65	6.44	0.00		
7-8 years	8	0.43	0.12	0.18	0.67	3.46	0.00		
App type								4.65(2)	0.09
Educational	17	0.31	0.09	0.11	0.50	3.15	0.00		
Entertainment	2	0.20	0.14	-0.07	0.47	1.43	0.15		
Edutainment	40	0.50	0.07	0.35	0.66	6.47	0.00		

# Table 3: Moderator Analyses of Early Learning with Touchscreens

Length of intervention								1.57(6)	0.95
5-30 min	13	0.41	0.15	0.11	0.70	2.74	0.00		
31-100 min	5	0.46	0.14	0.19	0.73	3.35	0.00		
101-300 min	13	0.60	0.16	0.29	0.90	3.78	0.00		
301-600 min	10	0.45	0.10	0.25	0.65	4.40	0.00		
601-1000 min	11	0.32	0.17	-0.02	0.66	1.84	0.06		
1001-2000 min	4	0.43	0.13	0.15	0.70	3.09	0.00		
2001-6000 min	3	0.42	0.10	0.22	0.63	4.10	0.00		
Technology integration								6.01(2)	0.04
Substitution	14	0.28	0.11	0.01	0.50	2.47	0.01		
Augmentation	41	0.54	0.06	0.00	0.67	8.52	0.00		
Modification	4	0.00	0.34	0.11	0.68	0.01	0.98		
Adult's feedback								16.50(2)	0.00
Low	23	0.53	0.10	0.33	0.72	5.27	0.00		
Medium	13	0.61	0.10	0.40	0.82	5.67	0.00		
High	12	0.18	0.62	0.06	0.30	2.94	0.00		
Instructional grouping								3.94(2)	0.13
One-on-one	46	0.54	0.08	0.37	0.70	6.57	0.00		
Pair group	9	0.35	0.07	0.20	0.49	4.77	0.00		
Small group	3	0.31	0.10	0.10	0.52	2.91	0.00		
Type of learners								0.01(1)	0.91
SEN	6	0.45	0.26	0.07	-0.01	1.03	0.05		

non-SEN	56	0.48	0.06	0.00	0.35	0.60	0.00		
Experimental setting								4.89(4)	0.29
Regular classroom	34	0.45	0.07	0.30	0.60	5.95	0.00		
Empty classroom	11	0.63	0.17	0.29	0.97	3.65	0.00		
Lab	2	0.44	0.31	-0.17	1.05	1.40	0.15		
Home	3	0.15	0.15	-0.15	0.45	0.98	0.32		
Miscellaneous	9	0.33	0.18	-0.01	0.69	1.86	0.06		

0.00

0 00

0.05

0 00

0 10

# 5.4 Research Question 3

The third research question targeted the status of touchscreen technology integration for early childhood education by addressing the SAMR levels with which the young learners are engaged when using touchscreens for educational purposes. In addition, this question included a sub-question aimed at detecting the trend regarding the touchscreen integration levels based on the SAMR model in different subject areas. To respond to these questions, as recommended by Miles et al. (2018), the counting method was used given its appropriateness for aggregating data and identifying the trends in a set of data.

The examination of the touchscreen-based learning activities used in the reviewed studies demonstrated that touchscreens were integrated into early childhood educational settings at only three levels of the SAMR framework, including substitution, augmentation, and modification, with no case of using touchscreen-based activities at the redefinition level.


## Figure 7: SAMR Levels Distribution Across the Included Studies

Figure 7 displays the distribution of SAMR levels across the reviewed studies. Regarding the substitution level, the data demonstrated that in 24% of the studies, touchscreens were used as a direct tool substitute to the traditional teaching/learning approaches/materials, without any functional changes. For instance, Krcmar & Cingel (2016) compared the effect of tablet-based and traditional paper book formats on children's comprehension. In the mentioned study, the researchers attempted to keep the electronic and traditional paper book the same by not using the tablet affordances (e.g., sound and interactive features). Accordingly, there was no difference between the two media unless the format since (i.e., electronic vs. paper form) the learners were essentially doing the exact same things they used to do in their classroom prior to the integration of tablets into their educational setting.

The augmentation level was found to be the most commonly used level in the examined studies for integrating touchscreen-based interventions into early childhood educational settings. In this regard, young children were engaged with touchscreens at the augmentation level of the SAMR model in 69% of the studies. At the augmentation level, technology is likely to improve the learners' learning experience by offering new potentials. According to Puentedura (2012), in this level, the process of performing the task is not exactly similar to the way it is performed in the absence of technologies. It is argued that when technology is

integrated at the augmentation level, it offers greater opportunities for learners' engagement by enhancing learning experience and making it more efficient. . For instance, in a study, Arnold et. al. (2021) used a touchscreen app consisting of a sequence of lessons targeting emergent literacy which exposed the children to a set of tasks that were supposed to be completed to progress to the subsequent level. By providing feedback and allowing for adjusting activities based on children's responses, the app facilitated personalized learning. Therefore, in this case, the technology was not integrated as only a substitute but enhanced learning by providing new potentials and opportunities for the learners.

The analysis of the studies at the transformational levels of the SAMR framework revealed only a few studies targeting these levels. While only 7% of the studies integrated touchscreens at the modification level, there was no research having young children engaged with this technology at the redefinition level. At the modification level, the learners are subjected to activities that cannot be accomplished without the presence of technology. By allowing for creating products (i.e., learning artifacts) or engaging in a different learning process, this level of technology integration transforms the learning process for the students. For example, in a study performed by Oakley et al. (2020), as part of the touchscreen-based intervention, the students were engaged in a multisensory learning experience in which the digital technology was used to transcribe children's oral stories for creating a digital story using animations, images, and sounds created by children with the aid of touchscreens. This learning experience provided the children with a transformational learning opportunity by engaging them in a constructive and meaningful learning process that went beyond simply acquisition of knowledge and encouraged the children to consciously get involved in making meaning of their lives.

However, redefinition, as the highest level of SAMR model and representative of the transformational level of technology integration was not observed in any of the included studies. According to Puentedura (2018), the integration of technology at the redefinition level supports the stimulation of deeper analytical thinking, thereby improving learning outcomes in a remarkable manner. Using the instance used for the modification level, if in the mentioned study, the students were given a chance to publish their created digital stories online where it could be viewed and commented by peers and the broader community and be used as a resource for others to learn from, they benefited from technology integration at the redefinition level. Accordingly, this level exposes students to new exploration and growth

opportunities that they could not have experienced without technologies. Puentedura (2018) also posits that the use of technology at this level supports learners to take charge of their own learning/education by giving them a sense of autonomy and ownership.

Based on the obtained results, it can be stated that technology integration into early childhood education settings is mostly operating at the enhancement level rather than the transformational level. In other words, in the context of early learning, touchscreen technologies are mostly used for enhancing learning for young learners, rather than transforming it.

To respond to the sub-question of research question 3, touchscreen integration was investigated based on the SAMR across each of the investigated subject domains, namely mathematics, literacy, science, and domain-generic skills. Figure 8 depicts the SAMR levelbased distribution of touchscreen interventions across various learning domains in early childhood studies. Considering mathematics, in the majority of the studies, touchscreens were used at the augmentation level (80.8%). However, only 15.4% of the studies integrated touchscreens for mathematics learning just as a substitute for the traditional teaching approaches/materials. The modification level of technology integration was also observed in only 3.8% of the studies targeting mathematics learning in early years. With regard to the studies using touchscreens for literacy learning, the substitution (39%) and augmentation (48%) levels had a close proportion, while modification level was performed in only 13% of the studies. The investigation of the studies focusing on science learning/teaching with the aid of touchscreens in the context of early childhood education demonstrated that 75% of the studies using touchscreens for early science learning integrated these devices at the augmentation level, while %25 of the studies used touchscreens at the substitution level. However, there was no study integrating touchscreens for science learning at the modification level.



Figure 8: SAMR Level-based Distribution of Touchscreen Interventions across Various Learning Domains

As shown in Figure 8, the exploration of the domain-generic skills based on SAMR levels distribution showed a different pattern, compared to the other subject domains. In this regard, all of the studies targeting the effect of touchscreens on domain-generic skills had used these devices only at the augmentation level, with no studies integrating touchscreens at the substitution or modification levels.

# 5.5 Research Question 4

The final question in this study was posed in an attempt to find out if the outcome of learning with touchscreens varies across different levels of SAMR. To find the answer to this question, analyses were run separately for each of the learning outcomes with the integration level (i.e., SAMR levels) as the moderator. Table 4 presents the effect sizes for each of the learning outcomes when moderated by the levels of touchscreen integration.

Integration level	Substitution	Augmentation	Modification	Q(df)
Learning Outcome				
Mathematics	0.55*	0.64***	-0.89***	101(2)
Literacy	0.22	0.51***	0.32***	3.34(2)
Science	-0.19	0.86*	-	0.16(1)
Generic skills	0.024	_	_	_

 Table 4: Moderating Effect of Touchscreens Integration Levels on Each of Learning

 Outcomes

p < 0.05; p < 0.01; p < 0.001; p < 0.001.

The investigation of the moderating effect of SAMR levels on the influence of mathematics learning with touchscreens demonstrated a statistically significant result (Q = 101, p = 0.00). Based on the data, the effect sizes for touchscreen-based mathematics learning were found to be almost high at the augmentation level (d = 0.64, p = 0.00) and medium at the substitution level (d = 0.55, p = 0.00). This effect was demonstrated to be large and negative (d = -0.89, p = 0.00) when touchscreens were integrated at the modification level; however, this result should be interpreted with caution since there was only one study (k = 1) using touchscreens for mathematics learning at the modification level.

With regard to literacy, although the analysis was indicative of no significant variation in literacy learning effectiveness across the integration levels (Q = 3.34, p = 0.18), similar to mathematics learning, still the use of touchscreens at the augmentation level demonstrated the largest effect size (d = 0.51, p = 0.00). The two other levels, locating at the two end of the SAMR spectrum, showed low effect sizes, with the modification level showing a higher effect size (d = 0.32, p = 0.00), compared to the substitution level (d = 0.22, p = 0.10).

In relation to science learning, the results were suggestive of the moderating effect of integration level (Q = 51.51, p = 0.02). As the analysis indicated, the use of touchscreens at the augmentation level led to a high effect size for learning science (d = 0.86, p = 0.03). However, when the touchscreens were integrated at the substitution level, it had a small and even negative effect on science learning, which was not statistically significant (d = -0.19, p

= 0.36). The studies had integrated touchscreens for early science learning just at the enhancement levels; accordingly, there were no data for investigating touchscreen integration at the modification level. Regarding the generic skills, since the studies had integrated touchscreens only at the augmentation level, it was not possible to perform a sub-group analysis.

### Chapter 6

### 6. Discussion

This section interprets and discusses the obtained results in relation to the research questions. The first subsection addresses the answers to the first two research questions, and the second sub-section discusses the answers to the second two questions.

#### 6.1 Touchscreen Learning Effectiveness

The present research was an attempt to contribute to the literature by providing objective evidence on the overall effect of touchscreen technology on young children's learning and the factors moderating this effect. The results of the meta-analysis, which were based on both between-group and within-group analyses, were suggestive of the positive effect of touchscreens on young children's learning. The included studies had investigated the effect of touchscreens against traditional approaches (e.g., lecture instruction), physical manipulative (e.g., toys), and other technological devices (e.g., computer) or in the absence of these devices. Therefore, it can be concluded that young children show better learning performance when provided with touchscreen-based activities, compared to the time exposed to non-touchscreen activities or approaches. The medium effect size obtained in the present study based on 57 studies with 59 effect sizes (d = 0.48) is almost equal to the one reported by Xie et al. (2018) who performed a meta-analysis on 36 empirical articles with 79 effect sizes (d = 0.46). This consistency of findings can assure us of the reliability of the analysis and the positive learning impact of touchscreens.

The superiority of touchscreen-based pedagogical activities over non-touchscreen activities was also demonstrated in the integrated systematic review, which was suggestive of the positive influence of touchscreens on early learning when employed appropriately. As the integrated systematic review indicated, the effectiveness of touchscreen-based interventions varied depending on some factors/conditions. For instance, a touchscreen-based intervention could induce different learning effects based on learners 'age (Piotrowski & Krcmar, 2017). Regarding this, a moderator analysis was performed to objectively examine the effect of each of the potential moderators on the learning impact of touchscreens. The results of the moderator analyses revealed that the impact of touchscreens on young children's learning could vary depending on the learning domain, amount of adult's feedback during child's

learning with touchscreens, and level of touchscreens integration (SAMR levels). Each of these moderators are discussed in more detail in the following sections.

#### 6.2 Moderators of Early Learning with Touchscreens

The investigation of the learning effect of touchscreens based on each of the learning domains demonstrated that the use of touchscreens for learning mathematics and science had the largest effect size, compared to the other learning domains under investigation. These results denote that the use of touchscreens for mathematics and science instruction/learning brings about better learning outcomes, compared to using these devices for teaching/learning the other learning domains. The higher effectiveness of touchscreens as educational media for mathematics and science learning can be due to the fact that early mathematics/science learning is not limited to the rote learning of discrete facts (e.g., what is the answer to 2+3), instead it involves actively making sense of the surrounding world (McLennan, 2014), and touchscreens afford the creation of such learning experiences for young children. According to Fuson (2018), young children need concrete experiences/materials in order to better comprehend mathematical/scientific concepts. The tactile-based interface of the touchscreens allows for the creation of these concrete experiences by enabling children to directly manipulate the on-screen objects and exposing them to a perceptually more relevant and richer learning experience, which can, in turn, improve their mathematical/scientific understanding. The interactive nature of touchscreen apps subjects the young learners to dynamic mathematics/science learning opportunities and makes the concepts come alive. The touchscreen-based activities foster active learning by facilitating the direct manipulation of numerical representations, virtual objects, and verbal labels (Lee & Choi, 2020). Moreover, the multitouch nature of these educational media facilitates cognitive embodiment, which has been reported to bolster STEM learning (Duijzer et al., 2017; Disney, 2019; Weisberg & Newcombe, 2017). As acknowledged by the National Council of Teachers of Mathematics (2014), the use of virtual manipulatives can even help young children to develop an initial understanding of complicated mathematics concepts, such as algorithms, by extending their physical experience.

Furthermore, given the nature of mathematics, this subject of study is sometimes difficult to grasp for young children. This lack of understanding can result in the development of mathematics anxiety or a negative mindset about this subject in young learners (Dowker et al., 2019; Petronzi, 2016), thereby discouraging them from fully engaging in mathematics

learning and practicing opportunities. However, the interactive features and visual or auditory effects of touchscreen apps can motivate young children to engage in mathematics learning (Xu et al., 2020) and gain interest in this subject as they begin to develop a deeper understanding of the mathematical concepts.

In relation to literacy, the results were suggestive of an almost medium effect size; however, this effect was lower than those obtained for mathematics and science learning. This might be due to the difference in the nature of these subjects. The dependence of STEM knowledge development on experiential and sensory learning may explain this higher effectiveness (Aladé et al., 2016; Han & Black, 2011). When it comes to literacy, it seems that touchscreens benefit early literacy learning by increasing young children's exposure to print and encouraging them to participate and engage in literacy learning activities by providing attractive visual cues and engaging physical experiences. As posited in the literature, emergent readers and writers gradually develop as they make discoveries and explore literacy materials, see print within the surrounding environment, interact with others (readers and writers), and observe how/why print is used (Strum et al., 2012; Sulzby & Teale, 1991). Accordingly, literacy develops as a result of experiences that facilitate meaningful interactions with language (both oral and written) (Sulzby & Teale, 1991). Regarding this, by providing multimodal, sensory, and cognitive stimulation experiences (Bedford et al., 2016) that are engaging and at the same time meaningful for young learners, touchscreens can provide an effective stimulus for early literacy development. For instance, Amorim et al. (2020) acknowledged the role of touchscreen app features not only in increasing students ' desire to literacy learning but also in decreasing the cognitive load required for gaining and automatizing the print-to-sound relationship skills.

In terms of domain-generic skills, the effect size was not statistically significant. This is while the literature is persistently confirmative of the contribution of technologies in enhancing learners 'engagement and motivation (Murphy et al., 2016; Wilkes et al., 2020). Even this potentiality of technologies has been enumerated as one of the factors resulting in improved learning outcomes. For instance, Martin et al. (2019) ascribed the higher learning outcome improvement in the group subjected to touchscreen technology to the remarkably higher motivation they gained as a result of learning with these devices. The variability of the skills classified under this domain might account for the obtained result. As stated previously, in this research, the studies investigating such learning-related outcomes/skills as

engagement, visual and motor skills, and attention/motivation were all coded under domaingeneric skills. Another reason that might explain this result is the lack of a standardized tool for assessing these skills or learning-related outcomes; these skills were mostly estimated based on the researcher-developed tools in the included studies. However, considering the small number of studies investigating this domain (n = 7), the results related to this category should be interpreted with caution (Borenstein et al., 2009).

The subject domain-related findings are consistent with those reported by Xie et al. (2018) who investigated the moderating effect of learning domains by categorizing the studies under STEM (including learn measuring, scientific trivia knowledge, or how to tell time) and non-STEM (entailing story comprehension, language arts, word learning, or puzzle problem solving) domains. In the mentioned study, the researchers found a higher effect size for STEM as compared to the non-STEM learning domains. Accordingly, they concluded that young children benefited more from learning with touchscreens when learning STEM domains than non-STEM domains.

The moderator analysis of age group demonstrated that the effect of touchscreens on early learning did not differ across the three age groups. However, similar to the results obtained by Xie et al. (2018), the results of the present study demonstrated that older children (age groups of 4-6 and 7-8 years) benefited more from learning with touchscreens than the younger ones (i.e., age group of 2-3 years). In terms of the effect size magnitude, the age groups of 4-6 and 7-8 years had a medium effect size, while the age group of 2-3 years showed a relatively small effect size. This result is in agreement with the results of a great number of studies reporting the higher effectiveness of learning with touchscreens among older children (e.g., Russo-Johnson et al., 2017). It is argued that the more developed cognitive processing and imagination of older children combined with the physical manipulation afforded by touchscreens account for this higher effectiveness (Diachenko, 2011; Xie et al., 2018).

The attainment of statistically significant effect sizes for all age groups is well indicative of the efficacy of touchscreens for early childhood education. The gestural interface of touchscreen technologies affords the reduction of the cognitive load of learning for young children by allowing for embodied cognition (Disney et al., 2019). Moreover, the use of touchscreens as mobile learning devices allows for the implementation of the Split Attention principle (Mayer & Moreno, 1998) and modality effect (Sweller et al. 1998), which

underscores the significance of presenting information in more than one form for improving learning. In this regard, by affording the provision of learning materials in textual, pictorial, animated, or verbal forms, touchscreens can lower the cognitive load of learning for young learners, thereby improving both their learning outcomes and experiences (Lovato & Waxman, 2016).

The resulted related to the type of applications used for learning with touchscreens was also found to be non-significant. Nonetheless, the results of the sub-group analysis was suggestive of the superiority of edutainment apps over the purely educational and entertainment apps for young children's learning. As represented in their naming, edutainment apps are media that are designed with the intention of education through entertainment. These kinds of apps are characterized by a game-like format equipped with visual aids to entertain young learners as they engage with learning a subject. The playful nature of these apps is what keeps the young learners engaged in their learning task and motivates them to invest more effort in their learning process (Callaghan, 2018; Papadakis, 2018; Papadakis et al., 2017). Therefore, the achievement of a higher effect size for edutainment apps is well justified since the edutainment apps provide a transforming learning experience for the learners by offering the elements of educational and entertainment apps at the same time.

The moderating effect of app type has been already investigated and confirmed in two other meta-analyses investigating the impact of technology on learning (Chauhan, 2017; Sung et al., 2016). However, the app type in the mentioned studies was analyzed under the two codes of general-purpose apps (e.g., word processors or spreadsheets) and learning-oriented apps. To the best of our knowledge, there is no meta-analysis having investigated the moderating effect of app type in terms of educational, entertainment, and edutainment. As acknowledged by Nikolayev et al. (2021), the real educational benefits of the edutainment apps on children's learning are unknown. Therefore, the current meta-analysis contributes to the literature regarding the effect of app type on young children's learning by providing objective evidence in this regard. Although the game-based touchscreen learning activities can yield improved engagement and learning performance, a wide set of factors should be considered when designing and implementing these activities to ensure that they possess the necessary features that can foster learning among young learners. Some of the design characteristics that improve learning for young children include the motivational features that enhance children's engagement, scaffold provision for reducing cognitive load, and repetition

opportunities via facilitating the practice of previously stimulated skills with different game mechanics to foster retention (Bringula et al., 2018; Outhwaite et al., 2019).

The investigation of the lengths of touchscreen-based interventions was not indicative of a statistically significant variation across the different levels of this variable. However, remarkably, the effect size was found to be medium in magnitude for all levels, except for 601-1,000 min which showed a small but insignificant effect size. Having a deeper look at the pattern of obtained effect sizes, one can see an increasing trend in the magnitude of effect sizes with the elongation of touchscreen intervention from 5-30 min to 101-300 min, with the former having the smallest (d = 41) and the latter (d = 60) having the largest effect size. However, from 101-300 min onward, there is a relatively descending trend in the effect size magnitudes, ranging from 0.41 to 0.45. This drop of effect size for the intervention length of 301-600 min up to 2,001-6,000, which are representative of long exposure times in our categorization, can be explained with regard to the novelty effect. Under the influence of the novelty effect and its subsequent increased engagement and motivation, learners achieve positive learning gains; however, this novelty effect wanes with accustomization over time (Jeno et al., 2019). Probably, being exposed to touchscreen-based activities for 301-6,00 min is the stage at which the novelty effect of touchscreens starts to wane away for the young learners and lower the learning effect of touchscreens. However, such an effect can shift back to an increasing trend or not keep up with a decreasing trend as a result of the familiarization effect (Rodrigues et al., 2022). Therefore, it can be stated that after young children's familiarization with the touchscreen-based pedagogical intervention, they achieve a recovery in their learning gains.

Similar to our findings, Chauhan's (2017) meta-analysis also demonstrated a variation in the pattern of effect size over various levels of technology exposure. In the mentioned study, the effect of technology on elementary students 'learning was reported to be high for the short duration of 1 week; however, the effect size turned small for intervention durations within 1 week to 6 months, before again becoming large for the long intervention durations of > 6 months. Accordingly, the findings of the mentioned meta-analysis are also indicative of the influence of novelty and familiarization effects on technology-enhanced learning.

Technology integration level was one of the factors that was found to moderate the effect of touchscreens on early learning. Regarding the enhancement levels, the use of touchscreens was found to have a larger effect size when used to augment learning than when used as a

substitute. The achievement of a higher effect size for the augmentation level is quite justifiable since it offers greater opportunities for learners 'engagement by enhancing learning experience and making it more efficient. For instance, when an app is equipped with auditory feedback and allows for adjusting activities based on children's responses, it facilitates more independent and personalized learning and therefore enhances learning experience and outcomes by providing new potentials and engaging opportunities for young learners.

However, what is contrary to expectation is the result obtained for the moderating effect of the modification level of SAMR, which was very low and non-significant. An important point to consider is that the number of studies (k = 4) contributing data to modification level as a subgroup variable was very small. Accordingly, we cannot make any conclusion regarding the superiority of touchscreen integration at the enhancement level over the transformational level, and this area remains to be further explored in the future studies.

Based on the analysis, adult's feedback during children's learning with touchscreens was found to have a moderating effect on the learning effectiveness of the touchscreens. The subgroup analysis showed medium effect sizes when the children received low (d = 0.53) and moderate (d = 0.61) levels of adult's feedback during their learning with the touchscreens, with those receiving the moderate feedback level showing a higher effect size. On the other hand, the provision of high feedback by adults/teachers was found to have a small effect size (d = 0.18). Accordingly, it can be inferred that children benefit the best from learning with touchscreens when they receive a moderate level of feedback from an adult (e.g., teacher and parents). This finding seems quite justifiable since feedback provision is a critical key to enabling the learners to achieve their learning goals, especially for young children who heavily depend on input for their guidance and development because of not having acquired self-assessment skills (Broda et al., 2019). As demonstrated in our results, a high feedback level had a small effect size for learning with touchscreens, while a moderate feedback level yielded the best outcome. Therefore, what matters is the provision of feedback at a logical amount and rate since a high feedback level may distract children from the learning activities, and a low feedback level may inhibit them from smoothly proceeding with the touchscreenenhanced pedagogical activities.

The analysis of instructional grouping demonstrated no moderating effect for this variable. The lack of difference in the effect of touchscreens on young children's learning depending

on whether the touchscreen-based learning activities are performed individually, in pair, or in small groups can suggest the potential of touchscreens to be effectively employed in various instructional groupings. While the one-on-one use of touchscreens may prevent from distraction, the social interactions and scaffolding provided by the shared use of these devices during young children's learning can be also helpful (Blackwell, 2015). Regarding this, the teachers can benefit from the integration of touchscreens into their instructional activities in any of the one-on-one, paired, or small group settings depending on their students 'needs, the lesson to be presented, and the available facilities.

The results also revealed no significant moderating effect of learner type on the learning effectiveness of the touchscreens. This finding can be also indicative of the effectiveness of the educational use of touchscreens for both young children who had no need for special education and their peers with special educational needs. This is also consistent with the literature since in addition to the bulk of evidence confirming the effectiveness of using touchscreens for young learners without SEN, a variety of benefits have been also documented for the role of technologies in assisting young learners who need special education (Marsh et al., 2021). Although the effect sizes for both groups of students were medium in magnitude, this value was lower and not statistically significant for those with special needs. The lower non-significant effect size achieved in the present research for this group of learners can be due to the non-alignment of the selected touchscreen-based activities with the students 'needs and disabilities. The careful selection of the appropriate technologyenhanced learning task has been always emphasized as a matter of significant importance in achieving/establishing the favorable learning outcomes and experiences for young learners (Van Niekerk et al., 2018). This gains higher significance when it comes to SEN children because these young learners need extra support that can assist them to function to their maximum potential and thrive like their non-SEN peers (Morrison, 2020). The integration of a technology-based intervention that is not well aligned with the needs/skills and developmental stage of the SEN learners would add another layer of difficulty to their learning process and hinder their learning rather than facilitating it. The integration of technologies for assisting SEN learners requires more careful consideration of the individual learners to identify their specific needs/disabilities and implement the technology-enhanced instruction accordingly.

The examination of the experimental environment in which young children engaged with touchscreen-based learning revealed no significant moderating effect for this variable. Based on this result, it can be concluded that young children's learning outcome does not differ depending on the place in which they are learning with touchscreens. This can be explained by the potential of touchscreens to expose young children to learning experiences anywhere and anytime. This finding is not in line with the results obtained by Chauhan (2017) and Xie et al. (2018) who reported a significant moderating effect for the experimental setting in which the children were exposed to touchscreen-based learning. However, while the former study was suggestive of the higher effectiveness of technologies in informal learning environment (e.g., home, park, and outdoor places) than other more formal learning environments (e.g., classroom and laboratory), the latter study was indicative of the higher benefits of touchscreen learning when occurring in classrooms than in laboratories or other informal settings (e.g., home). A possible explanation for the findings of the current study is that young children today are brought up in a technology-rich environment with a decent amount of exposure to touchscreen technologies. The exposure of children to these devices both in formal and informal settings from early age may have removed this difference in effect since children are accustomed to working and learning with touchscreens in any place and under any condition.

#### **6.3 Touchscreen Integration Level Status**

The investigation of the status of touchscreen technology integration in early childhood educational research based on the SAMR framework revealed that 93% of the studies had integrated touchscreens at the enhancement levels of SAMR, namely substitution and augmentation, and only 7% had used touchscreens at the transformational level of modification, with no study integrating these devices at the redefinition level. Based on these results, it can be concluded that in the context of early childhood educational research, touchscreen-based activities are mostly used for enhancing learning, rather than transforming it. These results are consistent with those presented by Crompton & Burke (2020) who reported a higher use of mobile technologies at the augmentation level in the Pre-K and elementary grade levels and argued that these grade levels lack studies that target the affordances of mobile learning at its highest integration level. These results call for the implementation of the research that examines the use of touchscreen technology to transform learning for young children.

The examination of the level of touchscreen integration in each of the domain subjects/skills gave us a more detailed view of the trend of using touchscreens in early learning research. The distribution pattern of different integration levels across each of the subject domains demonstrated the augmentation level as the most frequently used level of touchscreen integration in all subject domains. Similarly, in the systematic review performed by Crompton & Burke (2020), touchscreens were reported to be integrated mostly at the augmentation level for mathematics and literacy instruction. As demonstrated in the moderator analysis, the integration of touchscreens at the augmentation level resulted in an almost large effect size for young children's mathematics learning. However, the use of touchscreens as only a substitute to the traditional mathematics pedagogical approaches showed a medium effect size. The integration of touchscreens for augmenting mathematics instruction facilitates the individualization and self-regulation of mathematics learning by providing the young learners with specific and immediate feedback about their performance (Crompton & Burke, 2020).

As argued by Puentedura (2013), at the modification level, students gain more educational benefits since they are involved in interactive and dynamic tasks that allow for creativity and going beyond the limitations of a traditional classroom. However, our results were indicative of a large and negative effect when touchscreens were used for mathematics learning at the modification level, which is quite contrary to what has been argued in terms of the benefits of this integration level. No generalization or conclusion can be made based on this finding because there was only one study integrating touchscreens at the modification level for early mathematics learning. More studies are needed to contribute data to the modification level in the subgroup analysis that enables the achievement of more accurate findings regarding the effect of early learning with touchscreens when integrated at the modification level.

With regard to literacy instruction, the sub-group analysis showed no significant difference across the different levels of technology integration for this subject domain. Therefore, it can be conducted that the use of touchscreens for early literacy instruction can be potentially beneficial at various levels of touchscreen integration. This could be due to the nature of literacy that lends itself to drill and practice, which can be accomplished by simply substituting technology with the more traditional approaches. Ebooks with limited features are a good example of using touchscreens as a substitute to the paper books. However, when ebooks are equipped with more engaging features, such as hotspots, animations, and feedback, they can augment children's literacy learning (Piotrowski & Krcmar, 2017; Zipke, 2017) and better improve their engagement and learning outcome.

Considering science, the studies had only benefited from touchscreen integration for the enhancement of learning, rather than its transformation, with the augmentation level showing a higher effect size than the substitution level. Science instruction can lend well to transformational learning via technology since these educational media can provide young learners with a platform to freely experiment with different scientific concepts and become aware of the applications of science in real-world problems (Gudiño Paredes, 2018). Therefore, it is required to pay more attention to the transformational use of touchscreen technology for early science learning.

In terms of domain-generic skills, the touchscreens were integrated at only augmentation level, with no study using these devices as a substitute or for modifying learning. Therefore, it was not possible to perform a sub-group analysis to examine if the learning outcomes of these skills vary across different levels of touchscreen integration. Regarding this, further studies are required to address this domain.

## **6.4 Conclusion**

The results of the present research demonstrated that touchscreen technologies can afford the improvement of early learning in different domain subjects and skills. However, it is of fundamental importance to note that the presence of affordances does not warrant their fulfillment unless they are leveraged toward the pedagogical objectives. The sole provision of technology for the learners without prior planning cannot guarantee to make a difference (McKenna, 2012). Without such planning for the innovative integration of technology into the learning design and curriculum, technology can serve as only another route for delivering the same traditional content (Flewitt et al., 2015; Churchill, 2020). As argued by Flewitt et al. (2015), "if innovative uses of new technologies continue to remain absent from the school curriculum and from pedagogy, then we risk failing to turn on a powerful switch that can light up this generation's learning" (p. 17). Therefore, in order to establish the desired learning outcomes and experiences, efforts should be made to integrate technologies in a meaningful and purposeful manner (Mattoon et al., 2015).

As demonstrated in the present study, a variety of factors can affect the outcome of learning with touchscreen technologies. We specifically found that the effect of touchscreens on early learning can vary depending on the learning domain, adults' feedback level, and level of technology integration. Accordingly, when designing and planning for a technology-based pedagogy for early learning settings, teachers/educators need to consider several factors in relation to the learners, educational content/concepts, and learning context, in addition to the available facilities, to enable effective integration. What determines the quality of the learning outcomes and experiences is how effectively technologies are integrated into an educational setting. This is specifically important for early learning environments because young children are in their sensitive period of development (Frankenhuis & Walasek, 2020). In the present study, the use of touchscreens for augmenting early learning was found to exert the largest effect. Given the importance of this domain, it is required to perform further research targeting the integration of technology into early childhood educational settings both at the enhancement and transformative levels to enable comparing the effect of the two levels on early learning.

#### **6.5 Research Limitations and Recommendations**

The present research contains several limitations. First, the number of effect sizes for some of the moderators was so small. For instance, when performing a subgroup analysis for investigating the moderating effect of technology integration levels on mathematics learning outcome, there was only one effect size for the modification level. Certainly, it is not reliable to make a generalization based on only one single study. Accordingly, given the significant effect of technology integration on the success of a technology-enhanced pedagogy, it is recommended to perform further studies addressing this domain in the context of early childhood learning. Second, we could not investigate the different effects of various touchscreen app features/contents in terms of such aspects as the level of interactivity, visual attraction, visual/auditory feedback, or age-appropriateness. The variation of each of these features can affect the learning outcomes. Accordingly, further studies are needed to examine the effect of each of these features in different early learning environments. Third, the included studies were only limited to English language papers/dissertations/book chapters; therefore, the findings cannot represent the evidence obtained in other languages. Probably, a meta-analysis including studies in all languages and regions can present more generalizable results. Finally, it should be noted that since there were very few studies representing the transformational level of touchscreen integration, the results might be susceptible to potential

false positives or negatives; therefore, caution must be exercised when using the results regarding the transformational use of touchscreens.

## 7. References

- Ahearne, C., Dilworth, S., Rollings, R., Livingstone, V., & Murray, D. (2016). Touch-screen technology usage in toddlers. *Archives of disease in childhood*, 101(2), 181-183. https://doi.org/10.1136/archdischild-2015-309278
- Aladé, F., Lauricella, A. R., Beaudoin-Ryan, L., & Wartella, E. (2016). Measuring with Murray: Touchscreen technology and preschoolers' STEM learning. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 62, 433–441. *https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2016.03.080*
- Alper, M. (2011). Developmentally appropriate new media literacies: Supporting cultural competencies and social skills in early childhood education. *Journal of Childhood Literacy*, 13(2), 175-196. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468798411430101
- Alyahya, S., & Gall, J. E. (2012). iPads in education: A qualitative study of students' attitudes and experiences. In T. Amiel & B. Wilson (Eds.), *Proceedings of EdMedia World Conference on Educational Media and Technology 2012. Waynesville:* Association for the Advancement of Computing in Education (AACE) (pp. 1266-1271).
- Antrilli, N. K. (2019). Tangrams 101: Effects of Tangible and Digital Play on Children's Spatial Reasoning and Parental Spatial Language. University of California, Santa Cruz.
- Amorim, A. N., Jeon, L., Abel, Y., Albuquerque, E. X. S., Soares, M., Silva, V. C., & Oliveira Neto, J. R. (2022). Escribo play learning games can foster early reading and writing for low-income kindergarten children. *Computers & Education*, 177, 104364. *https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2021.104364*
- Amorim, A. N., Jeon, L., Abel, Y., Felisberto, E. F., Barbosa, L. N. F., & Dias, N. M. (2020).
  Using Escribo Play Video Games to Improve Phonological Awareness, Early
  Reading, and Writing in Preschool. *Educational Researcher*, 49(3), 188–197.
  https://doi.org/10.3102/0013189X20909824
- Anderson, C. A., & Bushman, B. J. (2001). Effects of violent video games on aggressive behavior, aggressive cognition, aggressive affect, physiological arousal, and prosocial behavior: A meta-analytic review of the scientific literature. *Psychological Science*, *12*(5), 353-359. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9280.00366

- Anguiano, C. J. (2020). Effects of Multimedia-Enhanced Storybooks on Young
   Children'Vocabulary and Comprehension Knowledge: A Meta-Analysis. Washington
   State University.
- Arnold, B. A. (2019). The seven traits of a learning environment: A framework for evaluating mobile learning engagement. *International Journal of e-Education, e- Business, e-Management and e-Learning, 9*(1), 54–68.
  https://doi.org/10.17706/ijeeee.2019.9.1.54-60
- Barnes, J., & Herring, D. (2011, March). Learning their way: Mobile devices in education. In Society for Information Technology & Teacher Education International Conference (pp. 127-129). Association for the Advancement of Computing in Education (AACE).
- Bebell, D., & Pedulla, J. (2015). A quantitative investigation into the impacts of 1: 1 iPads on early learners' ELA and math achievement. *Journal of Information Technology Education: Innovations in Practice*, *14*(1), 191-215. https://doi.org/10.28945/2175
- Bedford, R., Saez de Urabain, I. R., Cheung, C. H., Karmiloff-Smith, A., & Smith, T. J. (2016). Toddlers' fine motor milestone achievement is associated with early touchscreen scrolling. *Frontiers in psychology*, 1108. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01108
- Bernacki, M. L., Crompton, H., & Greene, J. A. (2020). Towards convergence of mobile and psychological theories of learning. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 60, 101828.
- Binangbang, J. (2020). The Effect of Substitution, Augmentation, Modification and Redefinition Model on Students' Writing Skills. *Middle Eastern Journal of Research in Education and Social Sciences*, 1(2), 29-51.
- Bird, J., & Edwards, S. (2015). Children learning to use technologies through play: A digital play framework. *British Journal of Educational Technology*, 46(6), 1149-1160. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjet.12191
- Blackwell, C. (2013). Teacher practices with mobile technology integrating tablet computers into the early childhood classroom. *Journal of Education Research*, 7(4), 231-255.
- Blackwell, C. K. (2015). Technology use in early childhood education: Investigating teacher access and attitudes toward technology and the effect of iPads on student achievement

(Doctoral dissertation, Northwestern University). ProQuest Dissertations and Theses Global.

- Blackwell, C. K., Lauricella, A. R., & Wartella, E. (2014). Factors influencing digital technology use in early childhood education. *Computers & Education*, 77, 82-90. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2014.04.013
- Borenstein, M., Cooper, H., Hedges, L., & Valentine, J. (2009). Effect sizes for continuous data. *The handbook of research synthesis and meta-analysis*, *2*, 221-235.
- Borenstein, M., Hedges, L. V., Higgins, J. P., & Rothstein, H. R. (2021). *Introduction to meta-analysis*. John Wiley & Sons. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781119558378
- Bringula, R. P., Alvarez, J. N., Evangelista, M. A., & So, R. B. (2018). Learner-interface interactions with mobile-assisted learning in mathematics: Effects on and relationship with mathematics performance. In *K-12 STEM Education: Breakthroughs in Research and Practice* (pp. 305-321). IGI Global. https://doi.org/10.4018/978-1-5225-3832-5.ch015
- Broda, M., Tucker, S., Ekholm, E., Johnson, T. N., & Liang, Q. (2019). Small fingers, big data: Preschoolers' subitizing speed and accuracy during interactions with multitouch technology. *The Journal of Educational Research*, 112(2), 211–222. *https://doi.org/10.1080/00220671.2018.1486281*
- Bruns, A. (2005). *Anyone can edit': Understanding the produser*. The Mojtaba Saminejad Lecture. http://snurb.info/index.php?q=node/286
- Bullock, E. P., Shumway, J. F., Watts, C. M., & Moyer-Packenham, P. S. (2017). Affordance access matters: Preschool children's learning progressions while interacting with touch-screen mathematics apps. *Technology, Knowledge and Learning*, 22(3), 485-511. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10758-017-9312-5</u>
- Burden, K., Kearney, M., Schuck, S., & Hall, T. (2019). Investigating the use of innovative mobile pedagogies for school-aged students: A systematic literature review.
  Computers and Education, 138, 83–100.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2019.04.008
- Burnett, C. (2010). Technology and literacy in early childhood educational settings: A review of research. *Journal of Early Childhood Literacy*, 10(3), 247-270. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468798410372154

- Callaghan, M. N. (2018). Connecting learning and developmental sciences to educational preschool apps: analyzing app design features and testing their effectiveness (Doctoral dissertation, UC Irvine).
- Carson, K. L. (2020). Can an app a day keep illiteracy away? Piloting the efficacy of Reading Doctor apps for preschoolers with developmental language disorder. *International Journal of Speech-Language Pathology*, 22(4), 454–465. https://doi.org/10.1080/17549507.2019.1667438
- Cary, M. S., Kennedy, P. C., Shanley, L., & Clarke, B. (2020). Learning Gains from the KinderTEK iPad Math Program: Does Timing of a Preventative Intervention Matter? In *Grantee Submission. https://doi.org/10.1177/0162643420928336*
- Chauhan, S. (2017). A meta-analysis of the impact of technology on learning effectiveness of elementary students. *Computers & Education*, 105, 14–30. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2016.11.005</u>
- Churches, A., & Dickens, H. (2012). *Apps for Learning: 40 Best iPad, iPod Touch, iPhone Apps for High School Classrooms*. Corwin Press.
- Churchill, N. (2020). Development of students' digital literacy skills through digital storytelling with mobile devices. *Educational Media International*, 57(3), 271-284. https://doi.org/10.1080/09523987.2020.1833680
- Cicconi, M. (2014). Vygotsky meets technology: A reinvention of collaboration in the early childhood mathematics classroom. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, *42*(1), 57-65. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10643-013-0582-9
- Corcoran, S. M. (2019). The effect of digital tablets' applications on reading achievement of first graders in two private schools. (Doctoral Dissertation, Liberty University).ProQuest Dissertations and Theses Global.
- Cordes, C. & Miller, E. (2000). *Fool's gold: A critical look at computers in childhood*. College Park, MD: Alliance for Childhood.
- Cornu, V., Schiltz, C., Pazouki, T., & Martin, R. (2019). Training early visuo-spatial abilities: A controlled classroom-based intervention study. *Applied Developmental Science*, 23(1), 1–21. *https://doi.org/10.1080/10888691.2016.1276835*
- Cubelic, C. J. (2013). *iPad 2 applications and emergent literacy: Do they have an impact on the acquisition of early literacy skills?* (Doctoral dissertation, Youngstown State University). ProQuest Dissertations and Theses Global.
- Clark, W., & Luckin, R. (2013). iPads in the Classroom. What The Research Says. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4842-2928-6\_1

- Cohen, J. (1988). Statistical power analysis for the behavioral sciences, 2nd ed. Hillsdale, NJ: Erlbaum.
- Cohen, L., Manion, L., & Morrison, K. (2018). *Research Methods in Education* (8th ed.). Abingdon: Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203720967
- Cooper, C., Booth, A., Varley-Campbell, J., Britten, N., & Garside, R. (2018). Defining the process to literature searching in systematic reviews: a literature review of guidance and supporting studies. *BMC medical research methodology*, *18*(1), 1-14. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-018-0545-3
- Crompton, H., & Burke, D. (2020). Mobile learning and pedagogical opportunities: A configurative systematic review of PreK-12 research using the SAMR framework. *Computers & Education*, 154, 103945. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2020.103945</u>
- D'Agostino, J. V., Rodgers, E., Harmey, S., & Brownfield, K. (2016). Introducing an iPad app into literacy instruction for struggling readers: Teacher perceptions and student outcomes. *Journal of Early Childhood Literacy*, *16*(4), 522–548. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468798415616853
- Dauw, J. M. (2016). Screen Time and the Effects on Development for Children Ages Birth to Five Years. https://repository.stcloudstate.edu/cfs\_etds/7
- Dewey, J. (1944). *Democracy and Education: An Introduction to the Philosophy of Education*. New York, NY The Free Press.
- Diachenko, O. M. (2011). On major developments in preschoolers' imagination. International Journal of Early Years Education, 19(1), 19-25. https://doi.org/10.1080/09669760.2011.570996
- Diemer, T. T., Fernandez, E. & Streepey, J. W. (2013). Student perceptions of classroom engagement and learning using iPads. *Journal of Teaching and Learning with Technology*, 1(2), 13–25.
- Disney, L., Barnes, A., Ey, L., & Geng, G. (2019). Digital play in young children's numeracy learning. Australasian Journal of Early Childhood, 44(2), 166–181. https://doi.org/10.1177/1836939119832084
- Dorris, C., Winter, K., O'Hare, L., & Lwoga, E. T. (2021). PROTOCOL: A systematic review of mobile device use in the primary school classroom and its impact on pupil

literacy and numeracy attainment. *Campbell Systematic Reviews*, *17*(2), e1155. https://doi.org/10.1002/cl2.1155

- Dowker, A., Cheriton, O., Horton, R., & Mark, W. (2019). Relationships between attitudes and performance in young children's mathematics. *Educational Studies in Mathematics*, 100(3), 211-230. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10649-019-9880-5
- Duijzer, C. A., Shayan, S., Bakker, A., Van der Schaaf, M. F., & Abrahamson, D. (2017).
   Touchscreen tablets: Coordinating action and perception for mathematical cognition.
   *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8, 144. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00144
- Dunn, J., Gray, C., Moffett, P., & Mitchell, D. (2018). 'It's more funner than doing work': children's perspectives on using tablet computers in the early years of school. *Early Child Development and Care*, *188*(6), 819-831. https://doi.org/10.1080/03004430.2016.1238824
- Durgungoz, F. C., & Durgungoz, A. (2021). Exploring the Use of Touchscreen Devices for Children with Special Educational Needs and Disabilities: Digital vs Traditional. In Online Submission (Vol. 7, Issue 1, pp. 92–109). https://doi.org/10.46827/ejse.v7i1.3612
- Džumhur, Ž., Ševa, N., & Rožman, M. (2022). Early Literacy and Numeracy Competencies:
  Predictors of Mathematics Achievement in the Dinaric Region. In *Dinaric Perspectives on TIMSS 2019* (pp. 101-122). Springer, Cham.
  https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-85802-5\_5
- Egger, M., & Smith, G. D. (1997). Meta-analysis: potentials and promise. *Bmj*, *315*(7119), 1371-1374. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.315.7119.1371
- Esteraich, J. M. (2018). Young Children's Use and Parent-child Co-use of Tablets: Investigating Mobile Media's Effects on Children's Executive Function (Doctoral dissertation, The University of Nebraska-Lincoln). ProQuest.
- Fabian, K., & Maclean, D. (2014). Keep taking the tablets? Assessing the use of tablet devices in learning and teaching activities in the further education sector. *Research in Learning Technology*, 22. https://doi.org/10.3402/rlt.v22.22648
- Fabian, K., & Topping, K. J. (2019). Putting "mobile" into mathematics: Results of arandomised controlled trial. Contemporary Educational Psychology, 59, 101783. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2019.101783
- Flewitt, R., Messer, D., & Kucirkova, N. (2015). New directions for early literacy in a digital age: The iPad. *Journal of Early Childhood Literacy*, 15(3), 289-310. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468798414533560

- Florida Center for Instructional Technology. (2013). *The Technology Integration Matrix* (*TIM*). http://fcit.usf.edu/matrix/matrix.phpfcit.usf.edu/matrix/matrix.php
- Frankenhuis, W. E., & Walasek, N. (2020). Modeling the evolution of sensitive periods. Developmental cognitive neuroscience, 41, 100715. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dcn.2019.100715
- Freemantle, N., & Geddes, J. (1998). Understanding and interpreting systematic reviews and meta-analyses. Part 2: meta-analyses. *Evidence-Based Mental Health*, 1(4), 102-104. https://doi.org/10.1136/ebmh.1.4.102
- Fuson, K. C. (2018). Building on Howe's three pillars in kindergarten to grade 6 classrooms. In *Mathematics Matters in Education* (pp. 185-207). Springer, Cham. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-61434-2\_9
- Garrison, M. M., & Christakis, D. A. (2012). The impact of a healthy media use intervention on sleep in preschool children. *Pediatrics*, 130(3), 492–499. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2011-3153
- Gecu-Parmaksiz, Z., & Delialioğlu, Ö. (2020). The effect of augmented reality activities on improving preschool children's spatial skills. *Interactive Learning Environments*, 28(7), 876–889. *https://doi.org/10.1080/10494820.2018.1546747*
- Geer, R., White, B., Zeegers, Y., Au, W., & Barnes, A. (2017). Emerging pedagogies for the use of iPads in schools. *British Journal of Educational Technology*, 48(2), 490-498. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjet.12381
- Goodwin, K. (2012). Use of tablet technology in the classroom. Strathfield, NSW: Curriculum and Learning Innovation Centre, NSW Department of Education and Communities.
- Gopalakrishnan, S., & Ganeshkumar, P. (2013). Systematic reviews and meta-analysis: understanding the best evidence in primary healthcare. *Journal of family medicine and primary care*, 2(1), 9. https://doi.org/10.4103/2249-4863.109934
- Gough, D., Thomas, J., & Oliver, S. (2012). Clarifying differences between review designs and methods. *Systematic reviews*, *1*(1), 1-9. https://doi.org/10.1186/2046-4053-1-28
- Gudiño Paredes, S. (2018). Innovating science teaching with a transformative learning model. *Journal of Education for Teaching*, 44(1), 107-111. https://doi.org/10.1080/02607476.2018.1422619
- Hamilton, E. R., Rosenberg, J. M., & Akcaoglu, M. (2016). The substitution, augmentation, modification, redefinition (SAMR) model: A critical review and suggestions for its use. *TechTrends*, 60, 433–441. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11528-016-0091-y

- Han, I., & Black, J. B. (2011). Incorporating haptic feedback in simulation for learning physics. *Computers & Education*, 57(4), 2281-2290. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2011.06.012
- Harrell, S., & Bynum, Y. (2018). Factors affecting technology integration in the classroom. *Alabama Journal of Educational Leadership*, *5*, 12-18.
- Higgins, J. P., & Thompson, S. G. (2002). Quantifying heterogeneity in a meta-analysis. *Statistics in medicine*, 21(11), 1539-1558. https://doi.org/10.1002/sim.1186
- Higgins, J. P., Thompson, S. G., Deeks, J. J., & Altman, D. G. (2003). Measuring inconsistency in meta-analyses. *Bmj*, 327(7414), 557-560. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.327.7414.557
- Hillman, M., & Marshall, J. (2009). Evaluation of digital media for emergent literacy. *Computers in the Schools*, 26(4), 256-270. https://doi.org/10.1080/07380560903360186
- Hockly, N. (2013). Mobile learning. *Elt Journal*, 67(1), 80-84. https://doi.org/10.1093/elt/ccs064
- Holloway, D., Green, L., & Livingstone, S. (2013). Zero to eight: Young children and their internet use. EU Kids online. London.
- House, R. (2012). The inappropriateness of ICT in early childhood education: Arguments from philosophy, pedagogy and developmental psychology. *Contemporary debates in childhood education and development*. Routledge: New York, 105-121. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203115558-21
- Hughes, J. (2000). *Teaching English with technology: Exploring teacher learning and practice*. ProQuest Dissertations & Theses (PQDT).
- Hutinger, P. L., & Johanson, J. (2000). Implementing and maintaining an effective early childhood comprehensive technology system. *Topics in Early Childhood Special Education*, 20(3), 159-173. https://doi.org/10.1177/027112140002000305
- Jeno, L. M., Vandvik, V., Eliassen, S., & Grytnes, J. A. (2019). Testing the novelty effect of an m-learning tool on internalization and achievement: A Self-Determination Theory approach. *Computers & Education*, 128, 398-413. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2018.10.008
- Johnson, L., Adams, S. & Cummins, M. (2012). *NMC Horizon Report: 2012 K–12 Edition*. Austin, TX: The New Media Consortium.
- Johnson, L., Becker, S. A., Estrada, V., & Freeman, A. (2014). *NMC horizon report: 2014 K* (pp. 1-52). Austin, TX: The New Media Consortium.

- Kalati, A. T., & Kim, M. S. (2022). What is the effect of touchscreen technology on young children's learning?: A systematic review. *Education and Information Technologies*. *https://doi.org/10.1007/s10639-021-10816-5*
- Kim, J., Gilbert, J., Yu, Q., & Gale, C. (2021). Measures matter: A meta-analysis of the effects of educational apps on preschool toKo, C.H. & Chou, M.J. (2014). Aesthetics in early childhood education: The combination of technology instruments in children's music, visual arts and pretend play. *Journal of Social Sciences*, 10(1), 39-45. https://doi.org/10.3844/jssp.2014.39.45
- Kim, J. S., & Quinn, D. M. (2013). The effects of summer reading on low-income children's literacy achievement from kindergarten to grade 8: A meta-analysis of classroom and home interventions. Review of Educational Research, 83(3), 386–431. https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654313483906
- Koehler, M. J., & Mishra, P. (2008). Introducing TPACK. In American association of colleges for teacher education committee on innovation & technology (pp. 3–29).
  New York: Routledge. Handbook for technological pedagogical content knowledge.
- Krcmar, M., & Cingel, D. P. (2014). Parent–Child Joint Reading in Traditional and Electronic Formats. *Media Psychology*, 17(3), 262–281. *https://doi.org/10.1080/15213269.2013.840243*
- Kugley, S., Wade, A., Thomas, J., Mahood, Q., Jørgensen, A. M. K., Hammerstrøm, K., & Sathe, N. (2016). Searching for studies: A guide to information retrieval for Campbell. *Campbell Systematic Reviews*. https://doi.org/10.4073/cmg.2016.1
- Kwok, K., Ghrear, S., Li, V., Haddock, T., Coleman, P., & Birch, S. A. J. (2016). Children Can Learn New Facts Equally Well From Interactive Media Versus Face to Face Instruction. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 7, 1603. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01603
- Lantz, J. L., Myers, J., & Wilson, R. (2020). Digital Storytelling and Young Children: Transforming Learning through Creative Use of Technology. In *Handbook of Research on Integrating Digital Technology With Literacy Pedagogies* (pp. 212-231). IGI Global. https://doi.org/10.4018/978-1-7998-0246-4.ch010
- Lauricella, A. R., Wartella, E., & Rideout, V. J. (2015). Young children's screen time: The complex role of parent and child factors. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, 36, 11-17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appdev.2014.12.001
- Lee, Y. H. (2019). Strengths and limitations of meta-analysis. *Korean Journal of Medicine*, 391-395. https://doi.org/10.3904/kjm.2019.94.5.391

- Lee, D., Huh, Y., Lin, C. Y., & Reigeluth, C. M. (2018). Technology functions for personalized learning in learner-centered schools. *Educational Technology Research* and Development, 66(5), 1269-1302. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11423-018-9615-9
- Lee, H. K., & Choi, A. (2020). Enhancing early numeracy skills with a tablet-based math game intervention: A study in Tanzania. *Educational Technology Research and Development*, 68(6), 3567–3585. *https://doi.org/10.1007/s11423-020-09808-y*
- Lee, L., & Tu, X. (2016). Digital Media for Low-Income Preschoolers' Effective Science Learning: A Study of iPad Instructions with a Social Development Approach. *Computers in the Schools*, 33(4), 239–252. *https://doi.org/10.1080/07380569.2016.1249742*
- Lieberman, D. A., Fisk, M. C., & Biely, E. (2009). Digital games for young children ages three to six: From research to design. *Computers in the Schools*, 26(4), 299-313. https://doi.org/10.1080/07380560903360178
- Lin, L., & Chu, H. (2018). Quantifying publication bias in meta-analysis. *Biometrics*, 74(3), 785-794. https://doi.org/10.1111/biom.12817
- Lindahl, M. G., & Folkesson, A. (2012). ICT in preschool: Friend or foe? The significance of norms in a changing practice. *International Journal of Early Years Education*, 20(4), 422-436. https://doi.org/10.1080/09669760.2012.743876
- Lipsey, M. W., & Wilson, D. B. (2001). Practical meta-analysis. SAGE publications, Inc.
- Livingstone, S. (2012). Critical reflections on the benefits of ICT in education. *Oxford Review of Education*, *38*(1), 9–24. https://doi.org/10.1080/03054985.2011.577938
- Lovato, S. B., & Waxman, S. R. (2016). Young children learning from touch screens: taking a wider view. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 7, 1078. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01078</u>
- Marsh, J., Plowman, L., Yamada-Rice, D., Bishop, J., Lahmar, J., Scott, F., ... & Winter, P. (2015). Exploring Play and Creativity in Pre-schooler's use of apps: Final Project Report. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780429444418-3
- Marsh, K. L., Schladant, M., Sudduth, C., Shearer, R., Dowling, M., & Natale, R. (2021).
   Improving Engagement: Integrating Assistive Technology in Early Literacy.
   *TEACHING Exceptional Children*, 00400599211010189.
   https://doi.org/10.1177/00400599211010189
- Martín, E., Roldán-Alvarez, D., Haya, P. A., Fernández-Gaullés, C., Guzmán, C., & Quintanar, H. (2019). Impact of Using Interactive Devices in Spanish Early

Childhood Education Public Schools. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning*, 35(1), 1–12. *https://doi.org/10.1111/jcal.12305* 

- Masataka, N. (2014). Development of reading ability is facilitated by intensive exposure to a digital children's picture book. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *5*. *https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00396*
- Mavi, D., & Erbay, F. (2021). The effect of mobile and information technologies on the language development design of preschool children: a meta-analysis and metasynthesis study. J. Univers. Comput. Sci., 27(5), 498-523. https://doi.org/10.3897/jucs.68942
- Mayer, R. E., & Moreno, R. (1998). A split-attention effect in multimedia learning: Evidence for dual processing systems in working memory. *Journal of educational psychology*, 90(2), 312. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0663.90.2.312
- McDonagh, M., Peterson, K., Raina, P., Chang, S., & Shekelle, P. (2013). Avoiding bias in selecting studies. *Methods guide for effectiveness and comparative effectiveness reviews [Internet]*. Rockville (MD): Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (US).
- McKenna, C. (2012). There's an app for that: How two elementary classrooms used iPads to enhance student learning and achievement. *Education*, 2(5), 136-142. https://doi.org/10.5923/j.edu.20120205.05
- McManis, L., & Gunnewig, S. (2012). Finding the education in educational technology with early learners. *Young Children*, 67(3), 14-24.
- McLennan, D. P. (2014). Making math meaningful for young children. *Teaching Young Children*, 8(1), 20-22.
- Messer, D., Thomas, L., Holliman, A., & Kucirkova, N. (2018). Evaluating the Effectiveness of an Educational Programming Intervention on Children's Mathematics Skills, Spatial Awareness and Working Memory. *Education and Information Technologies*, 23(6), 2879–2888. *https://doi.org/10.1007/s10639-018-9747-x*
- Miles, M. B., Huberman, A. M., & Saldaña, J. (2018). *Qualitative data analysis: A methods sourcebook*. Sage publications.
- Miller, T. (2018). Developing numeracy skills using interactive technology in a play-based learning environment. *International Journal of STEM Education*, 5(1), 39. *https://doi.org/10.1186/s40594-018-0135-2*
- Moher, D., Liberati, A., Tetzlaff, J., Altman, D. G., & PRISMA Group\*. (2009). Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement.

Annals of internal medicine, 151(4), 264-269. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1000097

- Molnar, G. (2013). New learning spaces? M-learning interactive technology in a play-based learning en. *International Journal of Interactive Mobile Technologies*, 7(1), 56. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/icl.2012.6402204</u>
- Morrison, C., Villar, N., Thieme, A., Ashktorab, Z., Taysom, E., Salandin, O., ... & Zhang,
  H. (2020). Torino: A tangible programming language inclusive of children with visual disabilities. *Human–Computer Interaction*, 35(3), 191-239.
  https://doi.org/10.1080/07370024.2018.1512413
- Mowafi, Y., & Abumuhfouz, I. (2021). An Interactive Pedagogy in Mobile Context for Augmenting Early Childhood Numeric Literacy and Quantifying Skills. Journal of Educational Computing Research, 58(8), 1541–1561. https://doi.org/10.1177/0735633120947351
- Moyer-PackenhaM, P. S., Shumway, J. F., Bullock, E., Tucker, S. I., Anderson-Pence, K. L., Westenskow, A., ... & Jordan, K. (2015). Young children's learning performance and efficiency when using virtual manipulative mathematics iPad apps. *Journal of Computers in Mathematics and Science Teaching*, 34(1), 41-69.
- Moyer-Packenham, P. S., Bullock, E. K., Shumway, J. F., Tucker, S. I., Watts, C. M., Westenskow, A., ... & Jordan, K. (2016). The role of affordances in children's learning performance and efficiency when using virtual manipulative mathematics touch-screen apps. *Mathematics Education Research Journal*, 28(1), 79-105. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13394-015-0161-z
- Muligan, S.A. (2003). Assistive technology: Supporting the participation of children with disabilities. *Young Children*, *58*(6), 50-51.
- Murphy, D. (2016). A Literature Review: The Effect of Implementing Technology in a High School Mathematics Classroom. *International Journal of Research in Education and Science*, 2(2), 295-299. https://doi.org/10.21890/ijres.98946
- Murray, O. T., & Olcese, N. R. (2011). Teaching and learning with iPads, ready or not?. *TechTrends*, 55(6), 42-48. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11528-011-0540-6</u>
- NAEYC, & Fred Rogers Center. (2012). *Technology and Interactive Media as Tools in Early Childhood Programs Serving Children from Birth through Age 8*. Joint position statement. http://www.naeyc.org/files/naeyc/file/positions/PS\_technology\_WEB2.pdf

- National Association for the Education of Young Children (2012). Technology and interactive media as tools in early childhood programs serving children from birth through age 8. *Spotlight on young children and technology*, 61-70.
- Neumann, M. M., & Neumann, D. L. (2017). The use of touch-screen tablets at home and pre-school to foster emergent literacy. *Journal of Early Childhood Literacy*, 17(2), 203-220. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468798415619773
- Nikolayev, M., Reich, S. M., Muskat, T., Tadjbakhsh, N., & Callaghan, M. N. (2021). Review of feedback in edutainment games for preschoolers in the USA. *Journal of Children and Media*, 15(3), 358-375. https://doi.org/10.1080/17482798.2020.1815227
- Niu, L. (2021). A Systematic Literature Review of Intergenerational Literacy Studies. Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository. 7868.
- Oakley, G., Wildy, H., & Berman, Y. (2020). Multimodal Digital Text Creation Using Tablets and Open-Ended Creative Apps to Improve the Literacy Learning of Children in Early Childhood Classrooms. *Journal of Early Childhood Literacy*, 20(4), 655– 679. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468798418779171
- OECD. (2019). Impacts of technology use on children: Exploring literature on the brain, cognition and well-being (OECD Education Working Paper No. 195). http://www.oecd.org/officialdocuments/publicdisplaydocumentpdf/?cote=EDU/WKP %282019%293&docLanguage=En
- O'Toole, K. J., & Kannass, K. N. (2018). Emergent literacy in print and electronic contexts: The influence of book type, narration source, and attention. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 173, 100–115. *https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2018.03.013*
- Outhwaite, L. A., Faulder, M., Gulliford, A., & Pitchford, N. J. (2019). Raising early achievement in math with interactive apps: A randomized control trial. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *111*(2), 284–298. *https://doi.org/10.1037/edu0000286*
- Page, M. J., McKenzie, J. E., Bossuyt, P. M., Boutron, I., Hoffmann, T. C., Mulrow, C. D., ... & Moher, D. (2021). The PRISMA 2020 statement: an updated guideline for reporting systematic reviews. *Systematic reviews*, *10*(1), 1-11. https://doi.org/10.31222/osf.io/v7gm2
- Papadakis, S., Kalogiannakis, M., & Zaranis, N. (2016). Comparing Tablets and PCs in teaching Mathematics: An attempt to improve Mathematics Competence in Early Childhood Education. *Preschool and Primary Education*, 4(2), 241. *https://doi.org/10.12681/ppej.8779*

- Papadakis, S., Kalogiannakis, M., & Zaranis, N. (2018). The effectiveness of computer and tablet assisted intervention in early childhood students' understanding of numbers. An empirical study conducted in Greece. *Education and Information Technologies*, 23(5), 1849-1871. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10639-018-9693-7
- Parette, H., Quensenberry, A., & Blum, C. (2010). Missing the boat with technology usage in early childhood settings: A 21st century view of developmentally appropriate practice. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, *37*(5), 335-343. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10643-009-0352-x
- Parish-Morris, J., Mahajan, N., Hirsh-Pasek, K., Golinkoff, R. M., & Collins, M. F. (2013).
  Once upon a time: Parent–child dialogue and storybook reading in the electronic era. *Mind, Brain, and Education*, 7(3), 200–211. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/mbe.12028</u>
- Patchan, M. M., & Puranik, C. S. (2016). Using tablet computers to teach preschool children to write letters: Exploring the impact of extrinsic and intrinsic feedback. *Computers & Education*, 102, 128–137. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2016.07.007
- Petronzi, D. (2016). The development of the Numeracy Apprehension Scale for children aged 4–7 years: Qualitative exploration of associated factors and quantitative testing. (Doctoral dissertation, University of Derby).
- Pfaffe, L. D. (2017). Using the SAMR model as a framework for evaluating mLearning activities and supporting a transformation of learning. St. John's University (New York), School of Education and Human Services.
- Pila, S., Aladé, F., Sheehan, K. J., Lauricella, A. R., & Wartella, E. A. (2019). Learning to code via tablet applications: An evaluation of Daisy the Dinosaur and Kodable as learning tools for young children. *Computers & Education*, 128, 52–62. *https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2018.09.006*
- Piotrowski, J. T., & Krcmar, M. (2017). Reading with hotspots: Young children's responses to touchscreen stories. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 70, 328–334. *https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2017.01.010*
- Pitchford, N. J. (2015). Development of early mathematical skills with a tablet intervention: A randomized control trial in Malawi. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 6, 485. *https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00485*
- Pitchford, N. J., Chigeda, A., & Hubber, P. J. (2019). Interactive Apps Prevent Gender Discrepancies in Early-Grade Mathematics in a Low-Income Country in Sub-Sahara Africa. *Developmental Science*, 22(5). *https://doi.org/10.1111/desc.12864*

- Pugnali, A., Sullivan, A., & Bers, M. (2017). The Impact of User Interface on Young Children's Computational Thinking. *Journal of Information Technology Education: Innovations in Practice*, 16, 171–193. https://doi.org/10.28945/3768
- Plowman, L., McPake, J., & Stephen, C. (2012). Extending opportunities for learning: the role of digital media in early education. In *Contemporary debates in childhood education and development* (pp. 109-118). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203115558-20
- Plowman, L., & Stephen, C. (2003). A 'benign addition'? Research on ICT and pre-school children. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning*, 19(2), 149-164. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.0266- 4909.2003.00016.x
- Puentedura, R. (2006). *Transformation, technology, and education* [Blog post]. <u>http://hippasus.com/resources/tte/</u>.
- Puentedura, R. (2009, February 4). As we may teach: Educational technology, from theory into practice. *Ruben R. Puentedura's Weblog*. http:// wwwhiasuscom/rrpweblog/archives/000025html
- Puentedura, R. (2013). SAMR: Moving from enhancement to transformation [communication orale]. *AIS ICT Management and Leadership Conference*, Canberra.
- Puentedura, R. (2014). *Building transformation: An introduction to the SAMR model* [Blog post]. <u>http://www.hippasus.com/rrpweblog/archives/2014/08/22/</u>
- Puentedura, R. (2018). SAMR and TPCK: Intro to advanced practice [Electronic Resource]. http://hippasus.com/resources/sweden2010/SAMR\_TPCK\_IntroToAdvancedPractice. pdf
- Pugnali, A., Sullivan, A., & Bers, M. (2017). The Impact of User Interface on Young Children's Computational Thinking. *Journal of Information Technology Education: Innovations in Practice*, 16, 171–193. https://doi.org/10.28945/3768
- Reeves, J. L., Gunter, G. A., & Lacey, C. (2017). Mobile Learning in Pre-Kindergarten: Using Student Feedback to Inform Practice. *Educational Technology & Society*, 20(1), 37–44.
- Rodrigues, L., Pereira, F. D., Toda, A. M., Palomino, P. T., Pessoa, M., Carvalho, L. S. G., ... & Isotani, S. (2022). Gamification suffers from the novelty effect but benefits from the familiarization effect: Findings from a longitudinal study. *International Journal of Educational Technology in Higher Education*, 19(1), 1-25. https://doi.org/10.1186/s41239-021-00314-6

- Romrell, D., Kidder, L. C., & Wood, W. (2014). The SAMR model as a framework for evaluating mlearning. *Journal of Asynchronous Learning Networks*, 18(2). <u>https://doi.org/10.24059/olj.v18i2.435</u>
- Ronimus, M., Eklund, K., Westerholm, J., Ketonen, R., & Lyytinen, H. (2020). A mobile game as a support tool for children with severe difficulties in reading and spelling. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning*, 36(6), 1011–1025. *https://doi.org/10.1111/jcal.12456*
- Rosen, D. B., & Jaruszewicz, C. (2009). Developmentally appropriate technology use and early childhood teacher education. *Journal of Early Childhood Teacher Education*, 30(2), 162-171. https://doi.org/10.1080/10901020902886511
- Rosenthal, R. (1979). The file drawer problem and tolerance for null results. *Psychological bulletin*, 86(3). https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.86.3.638
- Rosenthal, R. & DiMatteo, M. R. (2001). Meta-analysis: Recent developments in quantitative methods for literature review. Annual Review of Psychology, 52, 59–82. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.52.1.59
- Russo-Johnson, C., Troseth, G., Duncan, C., & Mesghina, A. (2017). All Tapped Out: Touchscreen Interactivity and Young Children's Word Learning. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00578
- Sarkar, N., Ford, W., & Manzo, C. (2017). Engaging digital natives through social learning. Systemics, Cybernetics and Informatics, 15(2), 1-4.
- Schacter, J., & Jo, B. (2016). Improving low-income preschoolers mathematics achievement with Math Shelf, a preschool tablet computer curriculum. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 55, 223-229. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2015.09.013
- Schacter, J., Shih, J., Allen, C. M., DeVaul, L., Adkins, A. B., Ito, T., & Jo, B. (2016). Math Shelf: A Randomized Trial of a Prekindergarten Tablet Number Sense Curriculum. *Early Education and Development*, 27(1), 74–88. *https://doi.org/10.1080/10409289.2015.1057462*
- Schenke, K., Redman, E. J. K. H., Chung, G. K. W. K., Chang, S. M., Feng, T., Parks, C. B., & Roberts, J. D. (2020). Does "Measure Up!" measure up? Evaluation of an iPad app to teach preschoolers measurement concepts. *Computers & Education*, 146, 103749. *https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2019.103749*
- Schroeder, E. L., & Kirkorian, H. L. (2016). When Seeing Is Better than Doing: Preschoolers' Transfer of STEM Skills Using Touchscreen Games. Frontiers in Psychology, 7, 1377. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01377

- Sedgwick, P. (2012). Meta-analyses: tests of heterogeneity. *BMJ*, 344. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.e3971
- Shelby, L. B., & Vaske, J. J. (2008). Understanding meta-analysis: A review of the methodological literature. *Leisure Sciences*, 30(2), 96-110. https://doi.org/10.1080/01490400701881366
- Shifflet, R., Toledo, C. & Mattoon, C. (2012). Touch tablet surprises. *Young Children*, 67(3), 36-41.
- Short, N., Best, S., Bhowmick, A., Brenner, D., Cundall, C., Farmer, M., Patel, M., & Ross, M. (2018). Impact of the Dexteria<sup>TM</sup> application use on visual–motor integration in elementary-age children. *Journal of Occupational Therapy, Schools, & Early Intervention, 11*(4), 364–373. *https://doi.org/10.1080/19411243.2018.1445061*
- Shuler, C., Levine, Z. & Ree, J. (2012). *iLearn II: an analysis of the education category of Apple's app store*. New York: The Joan Ganz Cooney Center at Sesame Workshop.
- Soares, E., Miller, T., Ciffone, K., & Read, K. (2020). E-Books for Children with Autism: Best Read Alone or with a Therapist? *Child Language Teaching and Therapy*, 36(1), 19–32. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0265659020903795</u>
- Song, F., Hooper, L., & Loke, Y. (2013). Publication bias: what is it? How do we measure it? How do we avoid it?. Open Access Journal of Clinical Trials, 2013(5), 71-81. https://doi.org/10.2147/oajct.s34419
- Spencer, P. (2013). iPads: Improving Numeracy Learning in the Early Years. In *Mathematics Education Research Group of Australasia*. Mathematics Education Research Group of Australasia. *https://eric.ed.gov/?q=ipads+AND+childhood+education&id=ED573028*
- Sturm, J. M., Cali, K., Nelson, N. W., & Staskowski, M. (2012). The Developmental Writing Scale: A new progress monitoring tool for beginning writers. *Topics in Language Disorders*, 32(4), 297-318. https://doi.org/10.1097/tld.0b013e318272159e
- Sulzby, E., & Teale, W. (1991). Emergent literacy. *Handbook of reading research*, 2, 727-757.
- Sung, Y.-T., Chang, K.-E., & Liu, T.-C. (2016). The effects of integrating mobile devices with teaching and learning on students' learning performance: A meta-analysis and
research synthesis. *Computers & Education*, 94, 252–275. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2015.11.008

- Suri, H. (2020). Ethical considerations of conducting systematic reviews in educational research. Systematic Reviews in Educational Research, 41-54. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-27602-7\_3
- Sweller, J., Van Merrienboer, J. J., & Paas, F. G. (1998). Cognitive architecture and instructional design. *Educational psychology review*, 10(3), 251-296. https://doi.org/10.1023/a:1022193728205
- Tabak, E. R., Mullen, P. D., Simons-Morton, D. G., Green, L. W., Mains, D. A., Eilat-Greenberg, S., ... & Glenday, M. C. (1991). Definition and yield of inclusion criteria for a meta-analysis of patient education studies in clinical preventive services. *Evaluation & the health professions*, *14*(4), 388-411. https://doi.org/10.1177/016327879101400402
- Tarasuik, J., Demaria, A., & Kaufman, J. (2017). Transfer of Problem Solving Skills from Touchscreen to 3D Model by 3- to 6-Year-Olds. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01586
- Teepe, R. C., Molenaar, I., & Verhoeven, L. (2017). Technology-enhanced storytelling stimulating parent-child interaction and preschool children's vocabulary knowledge: Technology-enhanced storytelling. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning*, 33(2), 123–136. *https://doi.org/10.1111/jcal.12169*
- Tunjera, N., & Chigona, A. (2020). Teacher Educators' appropriation of TPACK-SAMR models for 21st century pre-service teacher preparation. *International Journal of Information and Communication Technology Education (IJICTE)*, 16(3), 126-140.
- UNESCO. (n.d.), *Early childhood care and education*. Paris, UNESCO. <u>https://www.unesco.org/en/education/early-childhood</u>
- Van Niekerk, K., Dada, S., Tönsing, K., & Boshoff, K. (2018). Factors perceived by rehabilitation professionals to influence the provision of assistive technology to children: A systematic review. *Physical & occupational therapy in pediatrics*, 38(2), 168-189. https://doi.org/10.1080/01942638.2017.1337661

- Vijakkhana, N., Wilaisakditipakorn, T., Ruedeekhajorn, K., Pruksananonda, C., & Chonchaiya, W. (2015). Evening media exposure reduces night-time sleep. Acta Paediatrica, 104(3), 306-312. https://doi.org/10.1111/apa.12904
- Walter-Laager, C., Brandenberg, K., Tinguely, L., Schwarz, J., Pfiffner, M. R., & Moschner, B. (2017). Media-assisted language learning for young children: Effects of a word-learning app on the vocabulary acquisition of two-year-olds: Media-assisted language learning for young children. *British Journal of Educational Technology*, 48(4), 1062–1072. *https://doi.org/10.1111/bjet.12472*
- Walton, J. (n.d.). Evaluating the impact of a tablet-based intervention on the mathematics attainment, receptive language and approaches to learning of preschool children. 284.
- Wang, F., Gao, C., Kaufman, J., Tong, Y., & Chen, J. (2021). Watching versus touching: The effectiveness of a touchscreen app to teach children to tell time. *Computers & Education*, 160, 104021. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2020.104021
- Xie, H., Wang, Y., Hao, Y., & An, J. (2016). Using touchscreen tablets to help young children learn to tell time. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 7, 1800. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01800
- Weisberg, S. M., & Newcombe, N. S. (2017). Embodied cognition and STEM learning: overview of a topical collection in CR: PI. *Cognitive Research: Principles and Implications*, 2(1), 1-6. https://doi.org/10.1186/s41235-017-0071-6
- Wilkes, S., Kazakoff, E. R., Prescott, J. E., Bundschuh, K., Hook, P. E., Wolf, R., ... & Macaruso, P. (2020). Measuring the impact of a blended learning model on early literacy growth. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning*, *36*(5), 595-609. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcal.12429
- Williams, R. (2012, May). Moderator analyses: Categorical models and meta-regression. In *annual Campbell Collaboration Colloquium, Copenhagen, Denmark.*
- Willocks, B. & Redmond, P. (2014). Evaluating a 1-to-1 iPad project: beyond rose coloured glasses. Paper presented at the Conference Proceedings of the Australian Computers in Education Conference 2014.

- Willoughby, D., Evans, M. A., & Nowak, S. (2015). Do ABC eBooks boost engagement and learning in preschoolers? An experimental study comparing eBooks with paper ABC and storybook controls. *Computers & Education*, 82, 107–117. *https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2014.11.008*
- Woodruff, C. E., & Wagner, H. (2019). Utilization of technology in optometric education:
  Moving from enhancement to transformation. *The journal of the Association of Schools and Colleges of Optometry*, 44(2).
- Wu, R. (2020). The Effect of the Math Application MathemAntics on Preschoolers' Math Performance (Doctoral dissertation, Colombia University). ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global.
- Wu, L., & Kim, M. (2019). See, Touch, and Feel: Enhancing Young Children's Empathy Learning through a Tablet Game. *Mind, Brain, and Education*, 13(4), 341–351. *https://doi.org/10.1111/mbe.12218*
- Xie, H., Peng, J., Qin, M., Huang, X., Tian, F., & Zhou, Z. (2018). Can touchscreen devices be used to facilitate young children's learning? A meta-analysis of touchscreen learning effect. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *9*, 2580. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2018.02580

Xu, Y., Yau, J. C., & Reich, S. M. (2021). Press, swipe and read: Do interactive features facilitate engagement and learning with e-Books? Journal of Computer Assisted Learning, 37(1), 212–225. https:// doi.org/10.1111/jcal.12480

- Yelland, N. (2006). Shift to the future: Rethinking learning with new technologies in education. Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203961568
- Zipke, M. (2017). Preschoolers explore interactive storybook apps: The effect on word recognition and story comprehension. *Education and Information Technologies*, 22(4), 1695-1712. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10639-016-9513-x